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CHAIR NISHIKI: Will the Planning and Land Use Committee come to order.
This is monumental for us here, Members of the Council coming to
discuss a item in the Committee that has been requested by your
representative from Lanai, Riki Hokama, to be heard on Lanai. And I
thank all of you that have come and live on Lanai and wherever else you
may be coming from to participate in this most important agenda item, but
I will allow now your representative from Lanai, Mr. Hokama, to introduce
the Members and staff people. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Chairman. Good afternoon, Lanai. Aloha.
AUDIENCE: Aloha.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Let me introduce to you my colleagues that you, are
also your representatives although they come different parts of the
County. Let me start from, to your right. This is Mr. Carroll, he is your
representative from East Maui followed by Mr. Kane. Mr. Kane is your
representative from the Wailuku district. Next to him is Mr. Mateo from the
island of Molokai. Following is Mr. Molina, Paia-Haiku district. Chairman
of the Planning and Land Use Committee, which this is in session right
now is Mr. Nishiki, South Maui. Then we have Mr. Pontanilla from Kahului
district, and we have Ms. Tavares from Upcountry MauL Not here with us
this afternoon is Ms. Johnson your member from West Maui. . She's
excused toqay. To the right of Ms. Tavares is Mr. Moto. Mr. Moto is
Corporation Counselor the County of Maui's top attorney. Next to
Mr. Moto is Ms. Bantilan. She's our Committee Secretary, and next to her
is Mr. Raatz, who is our Legal Analyst and supports the Committee for
Mr. Nishiki. So thank you very much, Chairman.
CHAIR NISHIKI: I think we've got a member from the Water Department, Ellen
Kraftsow, if you wanna raise your hand there, and sitting next to her is
Mr. Bal who just was appOinted the Assistant Fire Chief for Maui County.
Deputy Chief, excuse me. And then I'll let the planning person represent
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and introduce himself. We'll turn to Item. 17. You know, I'm gonna have
public testimony now; however, there will be presentations made by the
Planning staff. And, basically, because it's the first for Lanai, the Chair will
also allow, if any of you decide you wanna say something after listening to
the project overview, I'll allow you to come up but please sign up, okay.
So we'll start with public testimony on Item 17. This item is· a District
Boundary Amendment for the Terraces at Manele, and it's a townhouse
project on the island of Lanai. It's Increment 3, and it's a multi-family
residential complex, which includes 47 townhouse units on a 12.4-acre
parcel at Manele. The body here was able to take a site inspection down
to the site area today. So we are all very familiar with the project area and
some of the concerns that had been raised. We'll start with public
testimony.
Cindy Arruiza representing herself followed by William
Kennison.
. .. BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY . ..

MS. ARRUIZA: Good afternoon, Mr. Chair and Members of the Committee. My
name is Cindy Arruiza, and I a lifetime resident of the island of Lanai. In
1991, Dole Company closed. We had a rude awakening so we moved on
to different departments. I was fortunate enough to move to work in
concrete.· '94 going on '95, we got eliminated when the project stopped,
some of us coming back full circle. I think the major issue is the drainage
problems we've been having with the three or four years of drought that
we've been having and. the vegetation that, you know, died back. And
instead of the rain corriingin slowly so that we could saturate and the
grass could grow evenly, we had storms. If I'm not mistaken, about three
fast and furious storms. Talking about the silt around the area, some
opposition claims that the projects down in Manele and the silt that went
into the Hulopoe Bay is because of our projects. That I really don't agree.
Born and raised here on Lanai when we used to have rain down at the
park area we used to Gall it a swamp area. If you went down to Hulopoe
Bay, Hulopoe Bay Beach Park, as you enter the park, that's where we had
to park our cars and walk in, knee deep in mud, in silt. And what the
Company would do is push all that silt up and in the middle of that area
where you see that pond is where we had a big, big mountain full of silt
and kiawe trees growing on it. So to say that our projects are the one that
is polluting the bay is hard to believe. The pond that the Company built
around and the parking lot kind of saved some of the silt from going in
because it stays into the pond and if you'll notice, the pond is shallow now.
That was, there was a natural ravine that went into the ocean and the silt
went in there, and we never had any projects around there. When it
rained, silt is around all. the islands, and after the rain I had to attend a
funeral. Every island had silt around it. So how can it be that the
Company is getting blamed for the silt in the bay. It's been there. In my
day and age when we were younger we never, we didn't have Santa Nino
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or Nina. We didn't have these different weather changes, the changes in
the ocean currents. So to me that's what's causing all this pollution in our
bay. We have a lot of silt, a lot of damage on the other side of the island
with no, no development. My husband had ciguatera, and he ate the fish
that was from the other side of the island. Nothing near Hulopoe 8ay.A
lot of people have been losing their jobs because of 9-11, because of the
war, because of natural disasters. Please don't let us lose our jobs just
because that you guys made a bad decision. We, we not here just
because of our jobs. We here because of our life. We're born and raised
here. We want to die here. We want everything to work. And the
development is what is happened, the economy on Lanai. Sales of the
homes going to the community benefit fund, and this benefit fund has
done a lot to support the school and the communities and all the non-profit
organizations in our community. It's also helped our vendors who have a
lot of new shops opening because of people buying homes and building
up this, the economy for our island. So please take into consideration, we
want this development to go through. We've been here. Some of you
old-timers, we've seen each other for almost 20 years. Some of you new
guys you keep seeing me 'cause I'll keep fighting for our island, for our
economy and for our life. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any questions for Cindy from Committee Members? . Seeing
none, thank you. William Kennison representing ILWU Local 142.
MR. KENNISON: Chairman Nishiki, Members of the County Council, good
afternoon. It's been a long day, yeah, and irs not finished yet. The ILWU
has a big stake in this, as we represent the hotel workers, the landscape
workers, the golf course workers, the fleet maintenance workers, the rock
and concrete workers and the utilities workers. So in other words, it's just
about wall-to-wall on Lanai is the ILWU. The only one we don't have is
the Carpenters Union. They're back there; they have the rest. So we
pretty well have it covered.
It's, it's very, very important that we
understand and, and when I come out and testify before the Council and I,
I sometime I'm being redundant because when I do support developing,
you know, the ILWU has, .is in the construction business but, of course,
we, we struggling of course the hotel, pineapple and sugar industries. So
I know that sometimes there's questions whether we support development
when some of the development involves our lands. But it's important to
understand that without development, we cannot maintain the, the work
force that we have. It has to go hand-in-hand, whether it's in the sugar
industry, the pineapple industry or as it's over here, the hotel industry.
We've been through now, the hotels now, this is gonna be the third year
we've gone without wage increase. So they going three years now
without a wage increase. The construction workers that represented by
the ILWU is going now year and a half without a wage increase. So it's
very, very difficult, and when we sit across the table and they show us the
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losses and they explain to us the losses that are happening, it's a wonder
why Murdock continues to pour money into Lanai. I know, I know there's
problems and I know that it needs to be addressed so this project can go
forward. But it's important that this project go forward because the
workers need to have the stability and the income that's going to come to
help offset some of the losses that Lanai Company is, is, is receiving.
Without this project moving forward, it's going to be difficult because
we ... (inaudible) .. :right around the corner again and it's gonna be a very,
very difficult time if Mr. Murdock doesn't see the light at the end of the
tunnel. And the one difference, and I think Danny can understand it
coming from Molokai and I know it from Maui, the one difference with
Lanai is that this is the only game in town. You know, this is the only
game in town; whereas, in the other, on Maui, for example, where there's
other industries that, you know, at least we can try to move into if the
Company goes down--hopefully it doesn't, but if it does. But over here it's
the only game in town, and if he goes down or he doesn't wanna continue,
we have nothing to fall back on and that would be a disaster. We have
close to about 800 workers on Lanai so and when pineapple days, we had
way less than that I can tell you right now. So and a reason is, as, as I
mentioned, the amount of workforce that we have and covering all areas .
So, again, in behalf of the workers and some of them are back here
tonight, we hope that you guys will see to move this project· forward
because we need it for our survival on Lanai and the well being. If not,
they're not gonna continue as, as they are today. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Questions for Mr. Kennison?" Seeing none, thank you. Steven
Suyat followed by William Kamai.
MR. SUYAT: Good afternoon, Council people, Mr. Chair, Wayne Nishiki. I'm
Steven Suyat. I represent the Hawaii Carpenters Union Maui Division and
also the Chair, the coordinator for the apprenticeship program. We had
previous opened up our program again for the island of Lanai for the
residents to attend the apprenticeship program, and to continue this we
are in support of moving from the rural to the urban. Without this project
our continuing on the apprenticeship program will be slowing down,
because we possibly get as we communicate with the office here in Lanai
about our unemployment that's getting, laying off guys who are very, very
. scared of who and where we gonna put these apprentices who's coming
out. I know there's difficult times that when I was down at the, the sites
visit with you folks, .I know there's a lot of items and questions on certain
items that you guys are really concerned about. I'm pretty sure you can
guys can work this out with the developers. You. heard the first speaker
speak about her island. We used to work with her when she used to run
the business there in that Lanai Company. We worked close together in
getting the residents out to work, 'cause she used to help us putting these
guys out to work. Cindy, thank you very much for your help all this time.
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And this person knows about the island and I'm glad she. came up and
speak for her residents and herself that they need a job. The job is, you
know, is very scarce and members like construction workers that I attend
the projects today and I talk to them on the projects about this meeting.
You see, they think that once it's been approved or disapproved, they
think you can go ahead and continue again. The situation here is not that
simple, I told them, because it's been approved. Then you have to go
through the other things that you need to look at.
Or it's .been
disapproved, then you guys have to go back or I don't know what the
Company had to do, or developers. So I'm gonna leave it all up to you
folks as the Committee Members, the Land Use, and I hope everything
goes well for both side with the developers as well as with you folks. I'm
here to speak on behalf of the Carpenters Union and our residents and
our members here. I'm very concerned. Usually our senior field rep. does
come here and check on everything for us, but he's not with us today. But
I have Bill Kamai who's been coming up and doing these other checkups
here on the island of Lanai and we do follow up. It's been back in 1987,
when we first talked about the whole concept of the island, about the
Koele Lodge, how it first came out. About the Manele Bay, when it's was
gonna be followed through. And we had made a commitment with the
developers aswell a~ some of you Council people who was there, that we
made a commitment. If this project goes through, this isgonna last for
another 10, 20,15, 30 years and in that's how it was gonna go. Continuing
that the first time the beginning was hard. We used to bring guys over
from the different neighbor islands, but now it's startibg to generate to get
these more apprentices from the residents to come in. We had about 15
of them graduated from here. One of them is our instructor for our
apprenticeship program,and it's gonna continue. But we have this slow
thing that goes through that's gonna pause everything. W,e're not sure
where wegonna turn to later. So bringing in these guys, getting from the
high school, as well as guys who's coming over from the hotels all want to
join the construction industry, we welcome them. But you need and we
need each other's help, so thank you very much for tile opportunity for
giving me this opportunity to speak.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any questions for Steven from Committee· members? Seeing
none, thanks, Steve. William Kamai followed by Rocky Sanches. William
Kamai, representing Local 745, Hawaii Carpenters Union.
MR. KAMAl: Aloha and good afternoon, Chairperson Nishiki and Council
Members. I wanna thank you, Mr. Nishiki, for coming here and bringing
the full Council before the people of Lanai where they can see first hand
the people we represent, the people that trust you in your judgment and
live here. First of all I warina say that I been coming to Lanai for the past
16 months, every week, sometimes twice a week and these are the
people that I represent most of them. On Lanai we work closely with
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management. Their interests are our interests as our members' interest,
which is construction and development. Anything that is built on the island
has members from the ILWU or the Carpenters Union involved directly.
Everything that happens, whether it's the runoff which is a big issue, the
Company has taken the necessary steps to address this by hiring
R. M. Towill, one of the big, one of the best civil engineering firms in the
State .. They didn't just forget about it or blame it on freak of nature. They
took the necessary steps to correct the problem. As far as the water goes
they've taken steps to address that also, and we just like to say that we'd
like you to approve this District Boundary Amendment from rural to urban
and put our members to work.
. .. (inaudible) ... indentured
15 apprentices, all Lanai residents who is looking forward to this project
being approved that they may someday join the ranks of the people
behind me in construction on this island. And we can someday stop
bringing in outer island people to help them that they can sustain and grow
and become talented craftsmen here on Lanai. As Cindy mentioned
earlier, the transition from pineapple to construction was hard.
Nobody... (inaudible) ... trained in the various crafts, but we have that
here. We would really like to keep it going. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Mr. KamaL Any questions from Committee
members? Seeing none, Rocky Sanches, representing the ILWU.
MR. SANCHES: Yes, Chair Nishiki and Council Members, Rocky Sanches from
the ILWU, speaking on, in favor of the proposal before you and for the
obvious jobs. Not only do we need these jobs, but it's vital to the
community and the island as a whole and everybody know, it's not a
hidden secret that the hotels not doing good and if we're gonna keep
Mr. Murdock aboard we need to help him. I think he can recoup some but
not all his loses through these sales of these homes too so it's vital to the
island as a whole. And I've been to the meetings with the Company that
are public meetings on the, as that big concern about the silt washing off
into the ocean and stuff. I think they did a lot of work and spent a lot of
money and really look ·into how they can reroute the water from going into
Hulopoe Beach Park, and like Cindy mentioned to you before as kids-- I'm
born and raised here~-there was a lot of silt and mud in, in Hulopoe Beach
Park before the development came along.
And I think with the
development now with them spending all their money and all the efforts of
the engineers trying to route the water and trying to grow vegetation to
help slow down and catchment, it's, it's a big plus .. And I think they have
our environment in consideration, and they're not just looking as
developing and making money and that's it. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay, Rocky. Any questions? Seeing none, thank you. Justin
Stevens, he's representing himself and he is a carpenter.

PLU 07107103

PageS

MR. STEVENS: Yes, sir. I've been a carpenter on Local 745 for ten years, living
in Hawaii for 15 years. I got three sons. My wife is born and raised here.
We wanna be able to afford to put our kids in college. I paid for myself to
go to college for two years at Maui Community College in ,the '80's. I ran
out of money. I joined the Carpenters Union, but I couldn't finish college
but the Carpenters Union provided me, you know, I bought a home. I
wanna put my sons into college. If there's a break in the work these men
.are gonna lose their, they can lose their houses that they worked hard for.
They might not be able to put their kids into college. This is, in my
opinion, this is serious, serious business. I'm a little anxious. I get
nervous talking in front of a lot of people, but there's always gonna be a
place on this island for people to go and get away from it all. You can go
down the other side out by Lopa, Naha, Polihua, there's always gonna be
places to get away from it all. But Manele Bay, I believe, should be
developed slowly but surely, and it is being developed slowly but surely. I
definitely testify that this should definitely go through. It, let's keep the
men working, keep it steady. It also, when people are working and they
can put their kids in college and there's not an interruption in that, it keeps
kids off the streets. You know, my sons, I want them in college. I don't
want them on drugs, you know what I mean? I want to be able to keep,
keep steady, and I'm sure 90 percent of these guys back here want steady
work. They wanna keep going. They don't wanna move off island, you
know. I mean who wants to move to Las Vegas? Because they, people
who have to move over there, they actually wanna stay here, but you
know, we, this .economy has to keep growing in my opinion. Thank you
.
very m u c h . ·
CHAIR NISHIKI: Questions for Justin? Seeing none, is there anyone else that
may have come late that would like to testify? .
.
VOICE FROM AUDIENCE(?): Wayne, can I ask a question? Are we able to
make that. .. (inaudible) ...
CHAIR NISHIKI: Yes.
(1): ... (inaudible) .. .including.

CHAIR NISHIKI: Yes.
MR. McOMBER: Good afternoon. My name is Ron McOmber. I'm a resident of
Lanai. You've heard· all the arguments that we need jobs. There's no
question about that. That's not what this is all about. This is all about
January and October of '02. We had an in-place drainage plan by another
engineering firm that was passed when this project, when the Manele
project was originally made. If it was a matter of jobs, I have no problem
with it. But what I have and we see on the site today and look at a
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grubbed site that has a potential right now to have runoff into the ocean
the way it sits right now. And we were standing there on that site. The
soils that got into Hulopoe and got into the condos were imported soils.
They were not soils that they used on the project, because there is very
little soil in that area as you saw today;. My concern is this, if the
12.4 acres are developed without knowing what the drainage plan that
R. M. Towill is going to bring forth, the project is worth nothing. And it's a
serious thing. I have walked it. I've taken the time to walk with
R. M. Towill and drove with R. M. Towill and gone through the project. I've
been to every one of their public hearings that they've held over here at, at
the cafeteria, and they've got a monumental path in front of them. This is
not a simple thing. It's gonna be in the upwards of 15 to $20 million to
correct, just to correct what's going on. If I thought for one minute that that
12.4 acres would have no impact, I WOUld, I would give it my blessing. But
that's not what's gonna happen. I don't see how you folks can send this
forward at this point in time without knowing what the drainage plan is.
We don't have any idea what it is yet; and the preliminary won't be out
until October; and the final draft won't be out until March of next year.
They told you that today at the site. It's imperative that we know what that
is. It's our place. We live here. We don't need that polluted anymore
than they've already done. They may have already polluted Hulopoe
beyond recognition with imported soils. I've lived here for over 30 years,
and I never saw that kind of damage. I'm asking you as a Council to look
at those pictures, ask R. M. Towill to give you the PowerPoint presentation
they gave us, the photos of what the damage was and ask them
specifically to tell you if this is correctable at this point in time. And they
hopefully, they'll tell you the same thing they told the community. It is not.
I'd like to have these gentlemen and these ladies to come here and testify
to come and listen to this presentations. It is nothing to do with jobs. It
has to do with credibility of this Company to do what they said they were
gonna do. What they said they were gonna do in '87, they set out and
done it. That's all this is about. This has nothing to do with construction.
It has more to do with destruction of our marine life conservation district
and our beach. So as you go through this, get all the information from
their Company, pin them down to what they're gonna do. 'Cause if the
industry from what we've seen today if that's the indication Of how they're
gonna grub and how they're gonna clean the property up, they fall very
short. And that's all I'm asking is, give this community . a fair chance ..
We've got people on this community that are really upset that their beach
has be~n destroyed, and it's goes right on with everything else. If
construction, if I thought that those 12.4 acres would give people jobs on
this island that live here, we still got people and lots of people that work for
the hotel that aren't working 22 hours a week, lots of them. Has nothing to
do with this construction site. It has to do with construction workers but
not with the people that live as my neighbors in and around my area.
Thank you.
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CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Ron. Any questions for Ron? Seeing none,
anyone else? If not, we'll move on to the presentation by the Planning
Department.
... END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY . ..

17

DISTRICT BOUNDARY AMENDMENT FOR TERRACES AT
MANELE TOWNHOUSE PROJECT ON LANAI (C.C. No. 01-56)

CHAIR NISHIKI: RepresHnting the County of Maui, identify yourself. You have
'
any maps or anything to present to us?
MR. SUZUKI: Yes. Thank you, Chair. My name is Daren Suzuki from the Maui
Planning Department. Would you like me. to present the map to the
, Councilor to the audience?
CHAIR NISHIKI: Both.
MR. SUZUKI: Okay. This is the Manele Project District site. You see this line
right here is the entire Manele Project District. The site that we're looking
at today, the 12.4 acres is this white area right here. Adjacent uses
include, of course, the Challenge at Manuel Golf Course; there is the hotel
right here; and the Terraces Phase 1 and, 3 and 4 and Phases 1 and 2
are located here; and again the 12.4-acre parcel is located right in the
middle here. The applicant is requesting a District Boundary Amendment
from the State Rural District to the State, Urban District. Also requested is
a Special Management Area Use Permit, which the Lanai Planning'
Commission will consider; should the Council approve this action to, from
the State Rural to the State Urban District.
The Lanai Planning
Commission conducted a public hearing ,back in August of 2000 ,and
August 2000, and they took action on September 2ih, 2000, and
transmitted the following recommendations to the Council:
(1) the
following concerns were expressed by the Lanai Planning Commission on
the subject application that the applicant provide information on water
usage at the Manele Project District; (2) that the Council meetings and
public hearings be held on Lanai on this matter; (3) that the most current
draft of the water use plan, including watershed protection plan be
presented to the Council and t~e Commission; (4) that all 47 units be
constructed to include fire sprinklers which meet industry standards; that
all efforts be made (5), that all efforts be made by the applicant to limit
lighting which reduces vision of the night sky; (6) that all six points of the
September 22 nd letter from the Lanai Water Advisory Committee be
considered; and (7) that the Council review the 26 conditions of the State
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Land Use Commission decision order dated October 24, 1994. I, I
skipped over the description of the project, Mr. Chair. Applicant on that
12.4-acre parcel is proposing to construct 47 one- and-two-story
townhouses. Also part of the presentation at the Planning Commission
meeting. was a presentation by the Department of Fire Control who made
a brief presentation to the Planning Commission on importance of
incorporating fire sprinklers in the project design, primarily because the
Manele Project Districtarea is in such far proximity to the fire station. And
because of the long response time they recommended that, although not
required by any type of County Code, to incorporate fire sprinklers in their
building design. That concludes our presentation, Mr. Chair. Any
questions?
CHAIR NISHIKI: Again, I guess, Committee Members, to look at, you've got your
folder on that January 9th cover letter which is the first page. If you turn to
Page 3 of that page, towards the bottom of Page 3, you will see the seven
conditions that were concerns expressed by the Lanai Planning
Commission. Also, you're gonna have to dig a little deeper. Those were
the, then on page, oh god, let me see how we're gonna look at this one
here. Within that entirely stapled document towards the end of that
document, you will see starting with Exhibit 1 before the Land Use
Commission and this is towards the end of that stapled document. Right
on the right hand corner, it says October 27, and it's very differen(type of
typing. It states, Finding of F~ct Conclusions of Law Decision and Order.
David, are you gonna make sure that everypody gets to that page for me,
please? I appreciate it. That is where the 26 conditions, on Condition 7
that I told you to turn for, turn to, are listed by the State Land Use
Commission in which the Lanai Planning Commission ask that we review
the 26 conditions of the State Land Use Commission decision and order.
So that would be a good reference point for us to start with .
. . . (pause) . .. And now go through the seven conditions and see if any
of you have any questions on those seven first. Also, don't forget we've
got the fire chief and also Mrs. Kraftsow that we will be able to ask
questions in regards to water. So we'll first turn to Page 2 on the concerns
raised by the Lanai Planning Commission; Anybody have any questions
with No. 1 that says that the applicant provide information on water usage
at the Manele Project District, Manele Bay Hotel and Golf Course use on
primary, secondary and effluent water usage? Also a non-Company
water, water monitor should be used to calculate water usage. Riki, no?
We've got Ellen later on if you may have other questions. No.2, that's not
a problem-.
.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chairman, Chairman.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Go ahead, Riki.
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Does the Company have someone to speak on water?
(?): Yes ... (inaudible) ...
MR. PERREIRA: I'm here to speak on (inaudible)
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: And what is your name and what is your role?
MR. PERREIRA: My name is Nolan Perreira.
utilities ... (inaudible) ...

I'm the superintendent of

CHAIR NISHIKI: Can you step up, please? You are representing the Company?
Identify yourself" please.
MR. PERREIRA: Yes, I represent the Company. My, name is Nolan Perreira.
I'm the superintendent of the utilities on the island. That's the water
utilities as well as the wastewater utilities.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: How long have you been in your position?
MR. PERREIRA: I've been in this position since February of last year.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: How well do you know our water system?
MR. PERREIRA: I'm fairly familiar with the water system. I'm familiar with water
systems because I've worked with water systems for on the order of
20 years and-VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: No,no. I'm just talking about the Lanai water system.
MR. PERREIRA: I'm familiar with the operation of the system.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Are you competent in our water system?
MR. PERREIRA: I believe I am.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: What' percentage of our high level aquifer would you
say is potable water that you use as your sustainable yield?
MR. PERREIRA: That's a really, difficult question. The reason I'm saying that's a
difficult question is that we have a sustainable yield on the order of, let's
say, six million gallons per day-VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So how much of that is potable water?
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MR. PERREIRA: --and we have a, we currently have more than six million
gallons per day of pumping capacity. How you define and I, I'm, I'm not
trying to evade the question, but what I'm trying to say is that the answer
to that question is very difficult and not very clear. There's more than one
opinion about what the sustainable yield is and the agreed amount is dne
that can easily be met with, with the available knowledge. The sustainable
yield may be significantly greater, I don't know, but that's an agreed upon
amount and it's, like I say,· very difficult question with no really simple
answer that I can give you. We are operating quite a bit below that level
and ther~'s more than enough capacity for the foreseeable future, but
we're, as I said, operating quite a bit below the sustainable yield and we
can, let's say, use a number of about six million gallons per day as, as a
working number.
MR. MASUDA:
Chairman Nishiki, that first condition also says that a
non-Company water monitor should be used to calculate water usage.
We have hired R. M. Towill to do the review of the actual water usage so if
we, if we may, we'd like to present that data that is in terms of primary or
secondary effluent water usage can be done.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Yeah. That'libe fine.
MR. MASUDA: Is that okay?
CHAIR NISHIKI: I wanna let Riki continue his line of questioning now-MR. MASUDA: Okay.
CHAIR NISHIKI: --if you don't mind.
MR. PERREIRA: Sure.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chairman, I wouldn't mind hearing the engineer
because Mr. Perreira will not give me an answer.
CHAIR NISHIKI: That is fine.
they're other questions.

So, you can stay there if you wanna in case

MR. PERREIRA: I'll be happy to be in the audience and will-CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay.
MR. PERREIRA: --answer the questions the best I can.
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CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. You have anything to pass out to Committee
members prior to ... (inaudible) ...
MR. LUM: No I just have some notes in front of me so-CHAIR NISHIKI: Go ahead, sir-MR. LUM: So-CHAIR NISHIKI: --identify yourself.
MR. LUM: Leighton Lum, engineer for R. M. Towill Corporation.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Can you answer the question?
MR. LUM: Yeah. Could you repeat that question again?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:
water.

What percentage of the sustainable yield is potable

MR. LUM: I think, I think that's something that a number that you cannot define,
because we don't know what part of the aquifer is brackish fLilly and what
part is potable. Because as you know some of the wells in the high level
aquifer are brackish .. And right now, right now they're pulling out and
they're using two wells and pulling out an average of 0.7 million gallons
per day, and on the potable side they're pulling out about 1 million gallons.
This is, I'm looking at a breakdown of 2001 data and I'm still waiting for the
2002 data.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: And why don't you have the 2002 data.
MR. LUM: The water company is putting together, has put together the 2000 and
2001 data recently and I'm waiting for the 2002 data.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: They're supposed to report to the State Water
Commission regularly.
MR. LUM: Yeah. They, I have the 2002 periodic water report which I haven't
looked up the data in detail. I've been working off different detailed user
lists, user demand list.
MR. PERREIRA: We report regularly to the State Water Commission on our
water usage both potable and unpotable.
CHAIR NISHIKI: You need to speak into that mike because some of us cannot
hear;
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MR. PERREIRA: Okay. Can you hear me better now?
CHAIR NISHIKI: Yes.
MR. PERREIRA: Yes, we report regularly to the State Water Commission on
both potable and non potable water usage.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: And so why doesn't your, your own consultants have
the 2002 data? We're already halfway through 2003.
MR. LUM: Yeah. Can I clarify that? I have one type of 2002 data, which shows
total usage, and I don't have the 2002 data that shows individual users.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: We're just concerned about the user that's the
applicant, and that impact on the one and only aquifer of this island?
MR. LUM: Yeah that I don't have. I don't have all of it yet.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any other questions from members? When will you have that
data so you can pass it on?
MR. LUM: I think, maybe Nolan can answer that better than I can.
MR. PERREIRA: He will have it within a couple weeks and I have to apologize.
was sick with flu and bronchitis for the past three weeks, and I couldn't put
the report together and I apologize for that. It's just one of those things.
In two weeks, maybe one week, but it will be shortly available.
CHAIR NISHIKI:
Anyway, I'm sure that your Company knows
about. .. (CHANGE TAPE) ... had been asked in two thou ... January 9th in
2001, and, and so we can expect this to be provided to us in two weeks?
MR. PERREIRA: For your information, with respect to the breakdown of water
use by different water users for the year 2002 will be available within two
weeks, yes.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Mr. Hokama, any questions?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So are, are you recommending then that we wait two or
three weeks to make a decision till we get that information?
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MR. PERREIRA: I don't think that's my position to make that recommendation. I
don't know what information you need. I will be providing that specific
information within the next two weeks.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Are you meeting all of your irrigation water as well as
your drinking water within the project district?
MR. PERREIRA: Yes, we are.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Is that being reported to the State Water Commission?
MR. PERREIRA: The total irrigation water production is being reported to the
State Water Commission in the periodic water report, yes.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: And where is that within the State, within the islands
aquifer its sustainable yield? Where are you within the numbers?
MR. PERREIRA: Well, I think, as we indicated earlier, it's very difficult to try to
separate how much of the water is potable and how much of the water is
irrigation, is nonpotable. The, our consultant, who has a Ph.D, in this
area, has indicated that, that's very difficult to get that kind of certainty.
However, we are currently-VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: On the conservative, give me something on the
conservative side then, Mr. Perreira, because we cannot jeopardize the
only aquifer for the island.
MR. LUM: Excuse me, Councilman Hokama, could I answer... (inaudible) ...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, we only need one person who speaks for the
Company on this issue, not two different people.
MR. PERREIRA: I'm very happy to speak for the Company on this issue. I'm,
what· I'm saying is that we have six million gallons of total sustainable
yield. We can't really define how much of that is potable and how much of
that is nonpotable. We are currently using approximately two million
gallons a year of total of water both potable and nonpotable. We're well
within the available capacity of the aquifers and I don't see any indication
of any damage that we are doing to the aquifer.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: You're just giving us generalities though. We're asking
you for specifics to help us make a decision.
MR. PERREIRA: What specific would you like, a number?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, give us a number.

PLU 07107103

Page 17

MR. PERREIRA: Yeah, okay. As I just indicated the sustainable yield is six
million gallons per day, and that is the combination of both nonpotable and
potable water. We don't have a breakdown. At least I do not know of a
specific breakdown.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, you gotta have numbers that you pump out of
your wells, and you know whether they're potable or non potable coming
out of each well.
MR. PERREIRA: Right and that's, as I said, we're pumping approximately one
million gallons per day of potable and one million gallons per day of
nonpotable.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So 50 percent, is that your number?
MR. PERREIRA: . . . (inaudible) . . . of our current production it's about half
potable and half nonpotable. I don't know what percentage that is of each
in terms of the sustainable yield, because we don't have a good
percentage.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: This island has been taking water-reading reports for
80 years.
MR. PERREIRA: That's right.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: How can you not have historical data to help, help you
give us more accurate information?
MR. PERREIRA: We have information on what is available from the wells that
are installed, and I can get information on how we're using water from the
wells that are installed. But we don't really know what the totable [sic]
total sustainable yield is unless we develop wells on the entire island and
well that has never been done. We have a number of wells installed, and
we know what we are using from the, from the wells that are installed.
And those are the numbers I can give you. I can't give you what it could
be because we don't have that. That's just somewhat more than, quite a
bit more than we're using. We're, we've got' six million gallons per day as
a sustainable yield agreed to. We're using about two million gallons per
day of that. We're quite a bit below the sustainable yield.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Of that 50 percent is irrigation water. You just stated
that on the record.
MR. PERREIRA: Out of what we are using, 50 percent is irrigation water, not of
what is available.
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Are you sure? You just told me you cannot tell me
otherwise.
MR. PERREIRA: That's right. I can't tell you. I can't tell you either way, and I
can't go on the record either way. All I can do is tell you what we are
using and that's about 50 percent potable and. 50 percent non-potable-VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So we mayor may have three million gallons of
drinkable water per day then because you cannot dispute it or verify it?
MR. PERREIRA: Well, if we're using two and the sustainable yield us six there
are-VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: We're not talking about sustainable. We're talking
potable water what this, what every single person on this island is gonna
need to drink.
MR. PERREIRA: I know that right now we have additional wells so we could
produce an additional five million gallons of, well four million gallons of
water that is potable. We could do that, but I don't know how much
additional irrigation water is available because we haven't developed all
the nonpotable wells that are possibly developable.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Does your water company have a, do you know, a time
frame of when you may have a better indication, five years, ten years?
MR. PERREIRA: We're going to, we intend to continue developing nOIlPotable
wells as we need them. We have applied for and received permission to
test out Well 14 as a nonpotable well.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: What is the rationale for more nonpotable wells versus
potable? For us drinking water is the priority, not non-drinking water.
MR. PERREIRA: Well, we have about 3,000 people here and we producing all
the potable water we need for the 3,000 people here. Now we can't
produce,· if we produce more potable water we can't use it for anything.
It's available, but we can't use it. for the golf courses,and there's no
reason for us to pump it out and, and throw it away. So we are producing
all We need, and we can produce as much as we need in the foreseeable
future of the potable water. However, irrigation water is a little different
story because we have not, we have only two irrigation wells that are
nonpotable. For me, as system operator, that's not acceptable because
I need to have spares. I need to be sure that we have adequate water
when a pump breaks down, for example. And that's one reason for
developing a third well. I need to have backups. I, I spent quite a bit of

a
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time in the Navy and the Navy always makes sure you have backups, but
you know this little island is a little bit like a ship, you know. It's not easy
to get to, not much traffic back and forth and we need to make sure we
can keep things working and keep things stable for everybody here, and I
need backups and that's one reason we're putting in a third well. We
need a backup.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I'm done, Chairman.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any other questions from Committee members? Seeing none,
thank you, Nolan.
MR. PERREIRA: Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: You have anything else you want to impart to us, sir?
MR. LUM: Nolan has some of the figures close, but not exactly correct.
According to their own data reported to the Water Commission and right
now in 2002, about close to 60 percent of the water use is potable, not
half. So that represents 17 percent of the, of the six million gallons
sustainable yield which is potable, and 12 percent, 12 percent of the
sustainable yield is being put out as brackish water so those are the, the
numbers reported to the State.
(?): ... (inaudible) ...
MR. LUM: Ah, yes. That's for the 2002 and it's similar to, it looks similar to the
2001 information.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA How far back you do this analysis?
MR. LUM: We are planning to get three, uh, for setting up the demand side of
the water plan. We are planning to get three years of data plus, which is
our 2000 to 2002, plus whatever we can get this year, because it's pretty
dynamic this y e a r . ·
.
.VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. The Item No.3 I think, Ellen, are you here to give
us the most current draft of the water use plan including the watershed
protection plan, or is that something the Company is gonna do? If you can
respond.
MS. KRAFTSOW: The, the draft that I'm working on now, I'm hoping will be
done in another couple months.
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CHAIR NISHIKI: Can you identify yourself, please?
MS. KRAFTSOW: Oh, I'm sorry. I'm Ellen Kraftsow with the Department of
Water Supply. And in your binders you have the 1997 draft of the Lanai
water working group, which is the basis for the update that's currently
occurring. There was some adjustment to the allocations made from that,
original, very minor, minor adjustments to the allocations made. And you
also have a presentation that was given to the Lanai Planning'
Commission. It was prepared for August, but I think it wasn't given until
September, and you actually have pumpage and breakdown in,in that
presentation, too. That is a presentation of the main pOints that are
covered in the update that's forthcoming.
CHAIR NISHIKI: When is that forthcoming?
MS. KRAFTSOW: Well, it's embarrassing to say, but I've been saying six weeks
from, I've been saying six weeks for ages, from when I can start to work
on it. I, I'm expecting and hoping now that I was expecting and hoping to
have it done in December. And when we got put under the County,
priorities radically changed, and I'm just now getting back to it, so I'm
hoping by the end of Augu'st to have it, at least a draft in the LWAC hands.
It's depending upon what changes they want. By fall, I would hope.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any questions for Ellen? Seeing none, we'll turn to No.4, that
all 47 units be constructed to include fire sprinklers, which meet industry
standards. Chief? Mr. BaL Willie,is he out there? We'll move on. That
all efforts be made by the applicant to limit lighting which reduces vision of
the night sky. Company?
MR. MASUDA: Chairman Nishiki, on No.4, the Company had committed to
include fire sprinklers for Site C and we will stick by that commitment. As
far as No.5, that one, that question was raised on our lighting. The
Planning Commission had wanted also to reduce our upward lighting, and
we would make that commitment to, to review all of our lighting plans and,
and do whatever is necessary to meet the condition of the Planning
Commission.
CHAIR NISHIKI: No.6, that all six points of the September 22 nd , 2000 letter'from
the Lanai Water Advisory Committee be considered provided that item 1
be amended to add, as listed in Tables A-1, -2 of the water use and
development plan. I guess, Ellen.
MS. KRAFTSOW: When our, when the Lanai Water Advisory Committee
discussed this, there was consideration given to whether changing the
overall allocation for Manele from the 1997 draft or not. They opted not to
make any change that and the Company was at that meeting, too. It was
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a consensus vote that the overall allocation for the entire Manele Project
District would remain at 1.03 million. Further, they asked that the water
allocation for the multi-family units be set at 400 gpd potable and 400 gpd
nonpotable--our regular standard is 560 gpd per multi-family unit; that
limitation of 400 gpd potable be a requirement to be placed in the CC&Rs;
that reclaimed and/or brackish water be used for irrigation to the maximum
extent possible; and that conservation measures such as low flows,
low-flow fixtures, maintenance, rainfall shutoffs on automated systems,
use of native plants, limitations on turf--which is a very thirsty, grass is
very thirsty--wherever possible; and also continued watershed
management. Those were the points that the LWAC made.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Questions of Ellen? Thank you. Chief? Can you address fire
,
protection in the Manele area and the water pressure, the whole gamut.
MR. BAL: Mr. Chair, Members, it's in the record from when this first took off that
I have highly' recommended that the sprinkler systems be installed
throughout. And I remember Mr. Nishiki some months ago you asked me
if I would expect them to retrofit the existing buildings, and my answer is,
yes, because of the distance that has, that the fire, one fire department,
one station, one crew would have to respond to. Fifteen minutes run time
to get down there on a good day unless they happen to be searching for
lost hikers or anybody else, and so within four minutes, you have a
flashover. It is not required by code to put sprinklers in, but I'm still. gonna
stand by the running time of the engine company to get down there and
have to deal with whatever situation is going to end up with. It's just not, it
is, we try to say that common sense is what's needed down there. Fifteen
minutes is not acceptable response time, and also what's left up where's
was our responsibility? Is it down there or is it to the community up here?
If that's the case, I would say definitely spririkler down there, the new units
coming up. Spread it out among the, the units. You got 47 of 'em. It's not
gonna cost that much, considering what they're gonna be paying in the
It, it will only make sense that we take- care of our
first place.
infrastructure and what demands is made upon the one little group of
firefighters here that we get out there and put common sense in front of
us. There was a comment that, I believe that the Company was thinking
about moving forward with this. Now they are options, but I leave that to
the rest of you to deal with that and/or the Company. But at this time
sprinklers is the most viable solution, and the, the Fire Department will be
standing behind that. I believe water pressure is not a problem.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Questions for Chief Bal?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Chief, you weren't here when Mr. Masuda of
the Company told us that the Company is gonna be putting sprinklers to
the units in Site C so just to let you know.
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MR. SAL: Very commendable. ,Will that include the existing units?
COUNCILMEMSER PONTANILLA: Just Site C.
MR. MASUDA: Chief Sal.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Identify yourself.
MR. MASUDA: Ralph Masuda, Castle and Cooke. We had in the last, uh, early
permits issued for Clusters 9 and 10 in site A, we had included sprinklers
in that also. And what we're talking about today here is Site C and we, we
have committed ourself to that. As far as the other units, it would stay as,
as constructed and there were no sprinklers at that time was approved by
the building permit issuance.
MR. SAL: Mr. Chair and Members, sometime ago we invoked a new law, the
75 foot height whether it's multi-family dwellings, hotels, condominiums,
that type of thing. It was a retrofit and we gave them five years to comply,
and what they did was, well, over that period of the five years; they took
the time and the money; they did the assessments; they went right down
the line; they planned for it; they came up with the money and they retrofit.
And that wasn't asking much and I ask that the same thing be done here.
We're trying to, we're not trying to overextend what is here. It's like the
water. We're trying not to overextend what we have here. It's very fragile
and we only have one crew, one engine company and that's it. And I'm,
I'm asking you to consider that all of this should be please take into
consideration.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Questions from Committee members? I think, Chief, that may
be for another time to be addressed by our, what Committee do we have,
Dain, to address this concern?
COUNCILMEMSER KANE: Fire.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Fire. Staff, I think COW should be apprised of the inadequacy
of some of the existing units, and Mr. Moto and Coporation Counsel can
discuss what the County liability may be because of past praCtice.
Anything else, Chief, you wanna share with us in regards to this new
application and the area, knowing the Company will install sprinklers?
MR. SAL: I have no further comment. I, I have nothing else to share.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay. Thank you. We'll move on to Exhibit 1 of the Land Use
Commission. Now, Ralph, if there any changes to these 26 conditions
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that you people may have gotten from the Land Use Commission, please
let us know, okay. Otherwise, we're gonna go 1 through 26. Got it?
MR. MASUDA: Well, Ralph Masuda of Castle and Cook, the 26 conditions you
are referring to, Chairman Nishiki, deals with Docket A92-674. Is that the
one?
CHAIR NISHIKI: A92-674-MR. MASUDA: Okay.
CHAIR NISHIKI: --yes.
MR. MASUDA: That one, as I tried to explain today, is no longer really in
existence, because this is the docket that although the Land Use
Commission approved the rural to urban and the ag to urban, Judge
Hardy(?) reversed the ruling based on procedural problems with the way
the Land Use Commission took action on this. That's why I keep on
saying that these conditions are not of any type of approval by the Land
Use Commission, because there is no decision or matter for Docket
No. A92-674. The lands that were changed from, reclassified from rural to
urban and ag to urban have since been reverted back to the original
boundaries which would be rural and ago That is why we're here today for
this change district boundary amendment for Site C specifically to change
that from rural to urbaniri order for u$ to continue with the project and be
in· accordance with the community plan and general map for the Manele
Project District.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay. Staff, under seven with what has been represented by
the Company I just want to know on that No.7, it says, to determine which
conditions may be applicable to this specific project. Have we done any
research in regards to what has been represented by the Company and
this specific application and what the court has ordered? Mr. Raatz.
MR. RAATZ: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. It's David Raatz from the Council staff.
In response to your question about the, the specific research on the status
of that court case, no, I don't believe that the Committee has received any
specific information on that. But with respect to the conditions that were
originally proposed by the Land Use Commission, my understanding is
and perhaps Mr. Suzuki can confirm this or correct me if I'm wrong, but
the Lanai Planning Commission wanted the Council to consider imposing
those conditions regardless of their legal status.
MR. SUZUKI: Mr. Chair, Daren Suzuki again. On the staff report, Planning
Department staff report, we have an exhibit from the State Land Use
Commission, which is Exhibit 31. And it states here regarding the status
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of this court decision specifically: first off, they confirmed that the project
site is designated within the State Rural District currently; secondly, they
noted the project site is comprised of 174 acres which was reclassified
from rural to urban for residential uses according to a previous decision
and order. By minute order filed on December 10, 1995, for circuit court
reversed the Commission's decision and order resulting in the designation
of Increment 1 back to.the Rural District. The court subsequently affirmed·
its reversal by judgment on appeal to circuit court filed on March 19, I'm
sorry March 13, 1996. Okay. So the exhibit that the comment No.7 in the
Land Use transmittal from the Planning Department regarding that, the
intent of that condition was because, because it was so much work that
was involved in making this decision and establishing the conditions of
Docket No. 92-674, they wanted the Council to just consider these
conditions, even though the court reverted it back to the previous
designation and this is no longer in effect. They just wanted the Council to
consider these conditions 'cause it was so much time and effort, I guess,
That was just a
expended in establishing these conditions.
recommendation from the Commission.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Questions for Daren? Dain, go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Not with Daren but with, with Mr. Masuda.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Mr. Masuda, is the Company opposed to any of the
26 conditions that are being asked for us to consider in this application?
MR. MASUDA: Yes, we are.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: To all six, all 26, you are opposed?
MR. MASUDA: Well, we're opposed to all 26. We, if you would like to go
through it one-by-one because of the fact that we have basically met all of
the conditions already, though, you know, there's some water conditions in
here that we could not accept, because we do have ordinances passed by
the County which allows much more water than what the Commission is
saying in here. From Wells 1 and 9 they're limiting us to 150,000 gallons
a day for golf course irrigation. In Ordinance No; 2408 that was passed by
the Maui County Council, we have been allowed to use 650,000 gallons a
day for golf course irrigation. And, and this was passed on April 24th ,
1995, after the Land Use Commission had acted on this matter. That is
why I'm saying that we're against all of those conditions.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you.
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CHAIR NISHIKI: Riki, go ahead.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: For the Department, please. Yeah, Mr. Suzuki can help
the community understand this too. The County can only rezone land that
is under urban classification. Is that correct?
MR. SUZUKI: Mr. Chair, Member Hokama, yes, that is correct.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So when the court reversed this from urban to rural, did
that nullify the project district zoning for this area also, and shouldn't there
be a concurrent application before us?
MR. SUZUKI: I probably wanna defer to Corp. Counsel regarding whether, when
it was reverted back to rural. whether the project, the County project
district zoning would still be in place. My understanding that it will 'cause
it's already there and it's already established by the Council. Should this
12-acre site be-VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I'm going on the assumption this land was urban.
MR. SUZUKI: Correct.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: But it's not urban.
MR. SUZUKI: It's currently rural, yes.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:
overturned.

It is always been rural.

It's never been urban if it's

MR. SUZUKI: I'd, I'd consult with Corporation Counsel before I· can respond.
Can you give me a couple minutes to consult, I'll get back to you on that?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, I think everybody deserves to hear the answer.
MR. LUNA: Mr. Chair. This is Martin Luna.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay. I was wondering where that voice was coming from. Go
ahead, I'm sorry.
MR. LUNA: The project district ordinance permits the Council, Mr. Hokama, to,
to rezone agricultural and urban lands in the project district, I'm, I'm sorry,
in rural lands in the project district so it didn't have to revert back. It, it
speCific allows that in the project district ordinance.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: We need to hear from our attorney.
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CHAIR NISHIKI: Yeah. And you know what? We're gonna take a five minute
recess but you know what, everything that is being asked, please, after
you have your little discussion, we want it on the record. Okay, Mr. Moto,
you may not be able to give us an answer today. Five minute recess
till--I'm gonna use that watch there--4:40, 4:45.

RECESS:
RECONVENE:

4:38 p.m.
4:53 p.m.

CHAIR NISHIKI: Meeting reconvene. We're waiting for Mr. Moto in regards to
. any legal opinion or advice you can impart to us regarding questions
asked by Councilman Hokama. Mr. Moto.
MR. MOTO: Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Would you identify yourself, please?
MR. MOTO: Mr. Chairman, this is Brian Moto, Corporation Counsel. First of all,
let me say that I wanna thank the planner and the staff back home .. We
don't have all the resources available that we normally do. But in, what I
can say is that the project district ordinance in the Maui County Code that
governs the process by which project districts are established in the first
place, and in particular Section 19.45.030 of the Maui County Code, says
that the provisions of that Chapter, meaning the chapter dealing with the
establishment of project districts, applies to all areas that are designated
for project districts on the local community plan. It then goes on to say
that if project, if a project district extends to areas which· are designated by
the State as either agriculture or rural, then in these standards, the project
district standards that apply to those areas must be consistent with the
standards that apply under State law for lands designated State· ag and
State rural. Now I'm also told that there are other examples of project
districts in where lands that are State, that are designated State
conservation or State agriculture were encompassed within the project
district; however, the standards that apply to those portions of the project
districts must be these, must be standards that are consistent with State
laws governing conservation, agriculture and rural districts.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Mr. Moto. Question, Riki.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Moto, I'm assuming that what you just shared with
everybody in this cafeteria this afternoon was in effect before this project
district was enacted, because this was the first for the County of Maui,
Project District One?
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MR. MOTO: Mr. Chairman, I, I don't have the date of enactment of Chapter
19.45 so I can't answer the specific question posed by Mr. Hokama. That
would require further research.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Mr. Moto, anything else to impart?
MR. MOTO: No, not at this time, Mr. Chairman. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: When will you be able to get back some of the legal research to
this Committee? Timetable or should we request it from you?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: By tomorrow.
CHAIR NISHIKI: That's alright, Brian. I'll move on. Towill and Company,
representative please. You can identify yourself, sir, and address the
master plan for your drainage timetables. We're given two today, I think.
One was September and October and the, the, the finish one would be at
another date. Can you give us those dates please, sir?
MR. SAKAI: Kenneth Sakai, R.M.Towili Corporation. The first date that was
given at the site today was October 31, which is a, what we call, a draft of
the master plan, and the second date was March 1s\ 2004, the, the final
plan that will be submitted to the County of Maui.
CHAIR NISHIKI: . You are a new company with this Company, and were you
hired because of the severe flooding and damage that it was done
towards when the last flood occurred and to look at a revised plan? Is this
the reason?
MR. SAKAI: Actually the, I was hired myself personally, or R.M. Towill
Corporation, was to be their engineer consultant on Lanai to get, you
know, be their advisor on engineering matters. And when the October
2002 flood . . . see, I started November 1st. I started on the island
November 1S \ 2002.
.
CHAIR NISHIKI: After the flood.
MR. SAKAI: After the flood. But I was already on the contract to come on
November 1S\ so as part of my duties this flood analysis fell into my lap.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any questions from Committee members in regards to the date
completion or any other questions for Towill?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: No, for Public Works Department, Chairman.
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CHAIR NISHIKI: Public Works. Thank you, sir. I think we're done.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Arakawa, we heard from one of the representatives
of Castle & Cooke that Mr. Sakai or RM. Towill will be working on a
revision to the existing drainage master plan. Did you hear that statement
this afternoon at the site?
MR ARAKAWA: Yes, I did.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So can you tell the Committee as the best to your
knowledge why the existing plan failed?
MR ARAKAWA: I don't think the, uh, I think it's a little harsh to say the existing
plan failed. There is an existing master plan. It was done by another
consulting firm. Perhaps I think the best way to explain is to go over a
little bit of the existing drainage conditions of that area and a why project
master plan, a drainage master plan was done in the first place. The
drainage master plans are typically done when development would
involve, you know, fairly large acreages developed over a long periods of
time. Then the Department would wanna know how drainage will be
handled over the long term, basically what's the, the master plan for
drainage for a, you know, this large area that's gonna be developed.
That's the, the basic reason for, for doing a drainage master plan. In this
case, there's the Manele Project District which Castle & Cooke Resorts or
its predecessors wanted to develop. The drainage master plan was done.
It also includes drainage areas that are mauka of the project district itself.
In fact, most of the acreages that contribute runoff through the project
district lands, you know, are, the majority of lands are actually mauka of
the project district. Just to give you some order of magnitude numbers,
the project district acreages I believe was like a 174 acres, roughly.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: What project district, 400?
MR. ARAKAWA: Oh, I'm sorry. With the goif course, oh yeah, 800, but there
about four different drainage areas that basically run through the project
district. And you know those acreages are like roughly like in, in the order
of magnitude like 500 acres each, you know, basically that run down the
mountain, down the hillside, you know, through the project district to the
ocean. So it's a significant amount of off-site runoff that goes through the
site and, and to the ocean. So anyway, a drainage master plan was done
by Dult(?). They did analyze how drainage could be handled overall. Now
the issue that has been brought up is the issue of silt and, and runoff that
has occurred as a result of,you know, fairly recent rains. I've checked
with our inspector in terms of the, the site that the Council is considering
today, the 12.4-acre site. As far as the County drainage standards are
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concerned, during construction, of course, the, the applicant has taken out
the necessary grading permits, they've installed their silt fences along the
downstream boundaries, they've incorporated the best management
practices to the, to the letter of what we have required. So as far as
drainage during the construction phase or the grading phase so far, we
have no problems. Now in terms of the silt that have, that has run off into
the ocean, most of that has come from areas that are not related to the
request today, the 12, not related to the 12.4 acres. That's, that's our, our
finding. Most of, in fact, most of the area that within a drainage master
plan, of course, is much 'greater thah the 12.4 acres that's being
considered today. So what R.M. Towill is doing is looking at, taking a
regional look, basically, a re-Iook at the drainage master plan, seeing what
else could possibly be done to, to mitigate these types of regional issues
to try to reduce the silt that possibly could go into the ocean and basically
enhance drainage, the drainage system in this, this area. So, I mean,
once we received the drainage master plan, of course, we would evaluate
it. I think it would be a plus for the overall drainage district, but we, of
course, we haven't seen the draft or the final at this pOint yet. The
proc~dure is that generally the drainage master plan gets submitted to the
Department and we would review it. There is no reql;Jirement that it go to
the Council. However, if the Councilor this Committee de,ems it
necessary to be transmitted to you, certainly the request can be made to
the applicant and it can be transmitted to the Council for your review as
well.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chairman, if I may.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Continue.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So what we have in place is the existing master plan.
Are we, what is your Department telling this Committee this afternoon that
under the existing master plan this application is satisfactory to your
Department for a consideration of approval?
MR. ARAKAWA:
In terms, whenever we have a specific request for
development, the standard that the Department uses is that whatever is
being developed at the site should have no adverse effect upon
downstream or adjacent properties. I mean that's the basic County
standard. We interpret that to mean, basically, no net increase in runoff
as a result of the development. And so that's a standard we would use;
however the engineers propose to do it, they would come forward with a
specific proposal to our Department, and we would evaluate it on that
basis. Now... (CHANGE TAPE) ... R.M Towill's drainage master plan is, I
think, a more regional issue that, I think, could be considered separately
from the 12.4 acres that the Council is considering today. But it, like I said
you know, if the Council or the Committee wishes to have a copy of that
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drainage master plan, the updated master plan, we can certainly arrange
to have it transmitted to the Council once we receive it.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: You need to help me. I, I am having a hard time. So
what is your Department telling this Committee regarding Site C?
MR. ARAKAWA: The applicant submitted a drainage report, a preliminary
drainage report just for Site C. This was done couple years ago as far as I
remember. Site C is, is basically 12.4 acres that is being proposed for
multi-family development. What they have said is that they would put in
some onsite, an onsite drainage system and use the seepage pits on the, I
believe it's the 9th hole, just below the, the site to contain some of the
additional runoff that would be caused by the development. So in terms of
the, the standards that we have in place, if the applicant would continue to
do that, it meets the standards, and we would also require a final drainage
report prior to the issuance of any building permit for the site. Of course
the building permit is still a ways off because, you know, there's the
question about the District Boundary Amendment, the SMA and the
Project District Phase 2. But procedurally the applicant needs to do a final
drainage report, and it has to meet our standards before we would issue
the building permit. But it certainly can be done to meet our standards.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Since Unit C is part of a project district, this meets the
project district's requirements, too?
MR. ARAKAWA: I'm not familiar with any additional drainage conditions relating
to the project district, but prior, again, prior to the issuance of a building
permit, we would circulate it to Planning, the Planning Department. If
there are any drainage-related conditions that need to be fulfilled, they
would let us know. And before the building permit is issued, Planning will
have to sign off on that building permit. If they don't sign off then, then no
building permit is issued as well.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So would you tell, recommend this Committee making
that, part of the condition, conditions of approval?
MR. ARAKAWA: A condition that would require the applicant to comply with any
necessary project district-related conditions that's not a problem.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: What about completion of the improvements? When
do, when would the Department be satisfied with those improvements
required to be completed, before certificate of occupancy?
MR. ARAKAWA: Oh definitely. Definitely. Before they can occupy the
development all of the required drainage improvements for Site C need to
be done.
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HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you, Chairman.

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Mr. Arakawa, you mentioned standards that you
looking for in the, the draft with the master plan. Can you show the
Committee what things you would be looking for, what standards? And I
bring this up because one of the testifiers mentioned earlier that the, I
guess, the Towill representatives had mentioned some possible concerns
with the drainage issues. Can you share that with the Committee?
MR. ARAKAWA: Well, it, it's sort of difficult. I, I'm not certain what R.M. Towill
will be proposing as part of that, that master plan, but it will cover, of
course, a larger amount of area than what the Committee is considering
today. There may be some specific proposals like, I don't know, retention
basins, upstream retention basins that might be proposed which could
help in decreasing the amount of silt that goes downstream. It could be
placed in strategic areas because not all of the four drainage areas that go
through the project district would end up in Hulopoe Bay, for instance. So
it may be mOre important to do the improvements upstream of Hulopoe
Bay first as opposed to, you know, other areas within the project district.
The 12.4 acres that the Council is considering today, for instance, is a
fairly small drainage area, a little removed from Hulopoe, but it, it may be
not only the type of improvements that are being proposed but also the
sequencing that might be important as far as what kind of improvements
get built first qnd what's more
important to be built first.
.
,

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: And as far as the amount of time it takes to
review once you get the master plan in hand, what's the, is our standard
process in the Department 30 days or it's pretty much at the discretion of
the Director as to how long you can take, he wants to take?
MR. ARAKAWA: It, it would be at the discretion of the Director, but I guess the,
the rub will be, even after the drainage master plan is done, I guess there
would be a period of discussion or negotiation as to how the master plan
would be implemented Or and how the timing, what gets done first and you
know, those, those types of issues.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay, thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any other questions from Committee members? Milton, the
Public Works did review the master plan for the prior projects at Manele,
what I'm referring to, the ones that have already been built?
MR. ARAKAWA: Yes.
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CHAIR NISHIKI: And, and the Public Works Department did not envision what
occurred to those existing units? Obviously, because you, when Riki
asked you about the four drainage, you said that it wasn't four but there
was damage done to these units. Do you happen to know what dollar
amount damage was done and how many units were damaged?
MR. ARAKAWA:
outside?

No, I. I don't.

This, you're talking about within Site C or

CHAIR NISHIKI: The last one at Manele created much damage down there and
the Planning, and the Public Works adopted this drainage plan. Well,
unfortunately that, that drainage plan, I don't want to use the word "failed"
because you don't want me to use that word "failed", but that drainage
plan did not work and units did get flooded. Do you know how much
damage occurred?
MR. ARAKAWA: No, I don't offhand. 1,1-CHAIR NISHIKI: Does the Public Works ever do any kind of inventory, or, or, or
site inspection after a drainage plan to, to look over this because it was
something that you approved?
MR. ARAKAWA: We, we have an inspector that comes over to Lanai fairly
regularly, but I, I'm sorry, I, I didn't have a chance to speak with him about
that particular issue so I'm, I'm not familiar with it.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay. Thank you. Any more questions for Milton? Joe, you
have a request for someone?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Who is it?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Mr. Sakai.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Mr. Sakai.
MR. SAKAI: Mr. Chair, I'm Kenneth Sakai.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair. Mr. Sakai, Milton just
elaborated as far as the future plans in regards to the drainage down
Manele. He brought out the possibility of retention basins and possibly
upflow to different directions of the project. The project itself, will it tie in to
any of those future drainage improvements?
MR. SAKAI: Are you referring to Site C?
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yes.
MR. SAKAI: No. Site C has to stand on its own so we will develop a
independent drainage plan and implement that plan ahead of the, the
master plan. It has to be done because we need to protect our life and
property in that area.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay. Thank you. So as far as Site C, it's
gonna be a separate drainage plan away from the, the master drainage
plan that has been proposed?
MR. SAKAI: Yes, but, but let me just clarify that, one clarification. Some of the.
drainage numbers, you know, where the, where the flow comes from
above,. the quantity, we will work on that first to, because it affects Site C
so we need to know what that number is so we can design the drainage
system for Site C to adequely [sic] adequately take care of that.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any questions? When will that be done?
MR. SAKAI: We are doing it right now.
CHAIR NISHIKI: When will it be done?
MR. SAKAI: . When, when the plans are finished.
sometime in the September time frame.

I predict, our projection is

CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay. Thank you.
MR. SAKAI: Yes.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any other questions from Committee .members in regards to
the separate drainage plan that he's talking about? None?· Thank you.
Company, you have any other things to impart to us before we move?
MR. BUMBAR: Chair, Committee members, Steve Bumbar with Castle & Cooke.
Just to expand a little bit and, and add to some of the previous testimony,
to clarify a few things, when we hired Mr. Ken Sakai to come on the island
to be our civil engineering consultant for all the projects that we were
. currently involved with because we had one of our former employees
leave, we never really entered into an agreement with R.M. Towill to do
the master plan till we got proposals from them in January and February,
when a team of us here with our Company consulted amongst ourselves
for the betterment of the community, the shoreline, the development, the
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property, everybody here on this island, and it was a commitment that was
decided upon by the Company to further hire A.M. Towill's services above
and beyond what Ken Sakai was originally hired to perform services for.
Subsequent to that, we have hired pretty much, I think we have
32 contracts with R.M. Towill dealing with all sorts of issues here on the
island. I wanna clarify a couple other things and that is, is we talk about
the storm events that we had in January and then another one in October.
The· Company has aggressively pursued a continuous implementation of
remediate and intermediate remediations down in that project district as it
relates to the drainage flow patterns spillways. We've had several
meetings with the Department of Health, MPDES to make sure that we're
in compliance with our permitting to get the storm runoff into the drainage
gulches. The amount of work that was done after the January storm was
cleaning up all the, the major roadways, all of those swales that were in
place and intact a long time ago, cleaning out the gulches. We further
went along and implemented some emergency plans throughout the
project district down there in several major locations, Hole No.8, Hole
No.9, and we submitted plans to the County, got the permits for it,
produced and, and modified the land out there to get the water to go to the
gulches to enhance the plan that was already approved. So with the
existing drainage plan that we have, it's all being incorporated
simultaneously. So I wc;mna further clarify the, the concept of a master
drainage plan and how we're having R.M. TowiH relook at the entire
project· district. Obviously, we wanna protect a lot of things, as I
mentioned earlier; however, we are continuing to do concurrent
development throughout that project district. And, and I believe as what
was stated earlier that the master plan is, you know, we already have one
that's approved. We don't need a completed enhanced master plan to do
the parcel that we're talking today about the project district and the
reclassification of zoning, which Site C is, is because we're, as Ken
mentioned, it's gotta be a standalone. Yes, there are sQme other
contributing factors and we're doing that concurrently and we've already
looked at Road A; adding drainage patterns to mauka and makai of
Hole No. 10's fairway which is directly north of that project as well as all
the drainage that would happen on the streets within that 12.4 acres
approximately to move that water to the golf... the gulch that's on the west
side of the project Road E, as we call 'it, to the major gulch over there,
which we have to do. So we've been, since the plans that you've seen in
2000, we've already worked with A.M. Towill and created and wbrked with
their engineers doing some watershed preliminary studies and relaying out
some plans to make sure that we're conforming for that, becau,se I mean
from a Company's point of view we don't wanna be in that position either
and so we've already done preliminary far beyond just even concepts. We
finally landed on one that A.M. Towill was, was proposing so and I think
Ken was referring to the final plans that have to be submitted in order for
us to obtain the grading permit which would be done right now on our
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schedule is within September. And so these are all conditions that we, as
the Company, and myself and Ralph and the rest of us, we're committed
to do. We wanna make sure it's done right. We're complying with
everything that we have to and we don't wanna take any shortcuts with
this: We really wanna make sure that this thing is done right. It's part of
the confidence factor that, I think, that a lot of you members and people in
the community have had their reservations towards the Company's
commitment and how much confidence do you have in the, in the
Company. And if you've been here within the last year, you can see the
new team that has been organized here, the amount of money that the,
we have convinced our, our friends in our cooperate office in L.A. to
cornmit to this island for us to do things differently with a company like
R.M. Towill which is renowned in the State of Hawaii and we did not
wanna hold back on that. So, so I think we're taking in all that into
consideration that we would like to do simultaneous development. The
master plan really ~oes not have a major adverse affect on the 12 acres
when you're dealing with 800 acres throughout the entire project district.
We can show you and we will have the engineers prove that the drainagH
concepts and the drainage plans that we have in place will work above
and beyond the standards that are set by the County of Maui.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Are you done? Thank you. Any questions? Riki.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for that, Mr. Bumbar.
MR. LUNA: Mr. Chairman, I'm sorry, one more point from the Company, please,
Mr. Hokama, Unless-VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Is it anything to do with drainage?
MR. LUNA: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. LUNA: I think, you know Mr. Moto had mentioned to you folks at the site
inspection that there's no legal requirement on the part of the Company to
provide that information to the Council before you take action on a District
Boundary Amendment. However we, we can understand the concerns
that the Council members have in view of some of the comments made at
the public, at the site inspection and, and today at the public hearing. So I
think Mr. Hokama has come up with a proposal that might be workable
wherein you can still approve the District Boundary Amendment with your
concerns for the drainage and also meet the concerns of the people here
who are looking for and, and wanted to ensure that their job and
employment continue in the construction industry here on Lanai. And that
is the, the condition that perhaps if the final report is not provided so that
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the Planning, I mean the Public Works Department is unable to issue a
grading permit that in order to show cause can be issued by the Council to
the Company to see why this approval will not be revoked by the Council.
So that you have this opportunity to still review the drainage when that
work is done by the engineers and when the, and still permit the
processing to continue because what, what has been provided already is
a preliminary drainage report which Milton testified to, that they have
reviewed. And that preliminary drainage report has been satisfact. .. has
been deemed satisfactory to the Department and to the Planning
Department in their review of this project as it was processed through the
Planning Commission. And what the current Planning, I mean, current.
engineers are trying to do is improve on that in order to take care of·
certain recent events like the flooding that occurred this past year. So with
the, with, with your condition like that, Mr. Hokama, and the, and if this
body can go ahead and approve the, the application that's pending before
you, you can still meet the needs of this community by providing the
employment that will, or allowing the employment to continue the people
that have gathered here today. Because the process would be if you
approve it there's still gonna be some safeguards because the Company
still has to go through an SMA process wherein at that time the preliminary
drainage report as well as a final report would probably be reviewed~ So
you, you will still have that opportunity even if you pass it today or
tomorrow.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Questions?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: For Mr. Bumbar, please.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Go ahead.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for that update, Steve. I, I appreciate it.
Now, what you just shared with us earlier and I can appreciate you moving
it west to the other gulch for runoffs that is generated mauka of the project
district. But within the project district area and let's talk about Site C, this
Committee in the past has reviewed requests whereby onsite runoff is
dealt with onsite. Is that able to happen on this project? Whatever is
runoffs or sheet flows generated from Site C be able to be handled and
dealt with within Site C?
MR. BUMBAR: Yeah. We're going to, the engineers would also incorporate in
part of their design is the underground perforated pipe system for
percolation back into the ground. So it's not necessarily everything that's
on that site is gonna be going off site. We try to contain as much on the
site as we can so we protect the properties as you go towards the golf
course and then as you go towards the ocean itself and the shoreline.
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. The current area that, above the golf course that
you are using for resource extraction--it's a term we, we, we use in our
open space ordinance development. People on Lanai call it a quarry,
okay. Planners and legal bigwigs call that resource extraction. You know,
we call it taking out rocks out of the ground, okay. The drain, how are you
handling the, the drainage concerns that occur above that area or in,
within that area as it comes down to within the project district, the golf
course and the other-MR. BUMBAR: Everything is initially and intentionally designed to go to the
major gulch that's on the absolute west end of the project district.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So it'll be on the opposite side of the paved road that
you use for your service?
MR. BUMBAR: That's correct. And as, as we start to, you know, get into master,
you know, enhancing that master drainage plan because we, we wanna
look outside this box, per se, because· I think that's where I think
everybody's initial focus might have been, is there's a great opportunity
here to capture this major gulch and these gulches were put there for a
reason obviously. That's over the hundreds of years they were contained
and, and had helped with the runoff of the water so the whole intent is, is
to get majority of the water that's adjacent to this project district line and
up above is to put it into the major gulch that's already existing. And that's
what you see when you go by the quarry site right now that's on the west
end of that project where everything theoretically is to move across into
that major gulch.
.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay and I just bring it up because of the potential. I
don't know whether you've already have mitigation plans, but I would say
there's quite a bit of people that are like me, more, more than 50 years on
this island. You have a open area that you're quarrying for rocks and you
had a four-inch rain, six-inch rain, there's a lot of movement of, of, of
earth. That is gonna go all toward the gulch? It is the plan?
MR. BUMBAR: We have a retention basin that's, there's, there's several
. retention basins that are along that road so everything is designed at, we
don't want any of this disturbed material to just naturally flow right into
those drainage channels. So that's why if you go up the brackish water
road you'll see a series of, of those retention basins, and one is right down
in there by the, the quarry site itself.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh. Is there any plans from you or your engineers
to try and capture this runoff for potential irrigation use or landscape
irrigation use? You go through silt screening and other, you know, it's
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things we learn from our Water Department, silt screens and things like
that so.
MR. BUMBAR: We, we've looked at, we have several ideas out on the table that
we've been talking about is when we create some of these new catchment
areas, as we call them, creating possibly a series of spillways, if you
wanna call it. Instead of the water just racing through the gulch right out to
the ocean, there would be a, series of almost stations or ponds of water
with filter fabric built in on the outer berm so that we can capture and take
out the heavier finds or granulars of the material that's in the ground and
try to minimize the real heavy stuff as, as if I think Dr. Brock is going to
speak later on. The, the smaller finds can be taken out with the natural
wave action and we're trying to do everything we can as we look at that
entire area is to protect the further from any of that heavier material going
in there. So as we look at how we're going to layer several major gulches,
that's all part of the, the master drainage plan as it's well underway right
now as the several meetings, weekly meetings we have basically with
R.M. Towill as they're throwing out their ideas as we put forth. So, so yes,
we are taking all of that into consideration to make sure that we do our
very best as good stewards of the land and the property and the ocean to
do what we can to minimize the effects of the development on the natural
resources that we already have.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I, I appreciate that and I thank you and I would hope
you would continue to move it mauka and eventually when we work with
the existing city and Koele areas we can also provide those options in
improving existing drainage within the city.
MR. BUMBAR: Well, I think there's several things and, and again it all takes time
as you go through this development, but to capture some of this natural
runoff that we have and, and utilize it down in Manele Project District.
That's, you know, if we can capture that and make it work, we'll definitely
do what we can.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any other questions?
MR. MASUDA: Chairman Nishiki.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Go ahead.
MR. MASUDA:
Ralph Masuda, Castle & Cooke.
We'd like to have
Dr. Richard Brock come up and give his latest analysis of the Hulopoe Bay
water where you did have runoff going into.
C
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CHAIR NISHIKI: Go ahead.
DR. BROCK: Thank you, Mr. Chair, Members of the Committee, thank you. My
name is Richard Brock; I'm based in Honolulu; and I'm a consultant for
Castle & Cooke. I. have been monitoring the marine waters along the
south shore of Lanai and along part of the eastern shore now since 1989.
And since the golf course construction started in January 1993, the
monitoring has been ongoing on a quarterly basis. So I go back to the
same places and repeat my studies. We're looking not. only at water
quality but we're looking at marine communities and what's happened to
the marine communities. And what I'd like to do is just kind summarize
real quickly what's happened in 2002, and what it sort of means, try to
give you an idea of what, what it all means. As everyone knows January
2002, we had a heck of a lot of rain over here. On the 2ih, you had a
tenth of an inch, the 28th you had .65 of an inch. This is measured down
at the sewage treatment plant at Manele Bay so it's down makai. On the
th
29th , we had seven inches; on the 30 , I happened to be here fortuitously
coming to sample so we saw it. It not only came and hit the eastern and
south side of this island but west Maui really took it, too, lots of runoff over
on that side. We, all we could do on, on the 30th , over here was to take
water quality samples. We couldn't do our monitoring of the fish and the
corals because the water was so pukey. It was really dirty. I came back
four times in the ensuing three months to try to sample the fish
communities a.nd stuff to come back and do our regular sampling. It was
still dirty. You, you folks already know this, you folks that live here .. The
dirty water stayed. That's kind of unusual. . May on the 12th and the 13th ,
between those two days, we had a little over four inches again so we had
another input in 2002. And then of course in October 14th through 1ih, we
had rainfall. It totals up to 13.4 inches. That's a lot of water. Now this is
measured down makai. This isn't up mauka. This is down, down berow.
So we had a heck of a lot of water, and what did all this do? Okay. We
have been monitoring, you know, like I said, not only the water quality but
the fish and the coral communities and most people focus on corals
'cause corals can't get up and run away. You know, they're, they're as
adults, they're stuck on the bottom and you either survive or you die. And
it's pretty well-known fact corals and well, a lot of people think corals and,
and turbid water don't .get along. In a lot of parts bfthe vyorld they. don't.
Some parts of the viorld they do. Anyway wha! happened with the coral
communities, w~ sample not only Hulopoe Bayl but as I said going east
down along the coast we have a control site qt a place called Makole,
which is about four kilometers down, a little over, about two miles down.
And then we have another place aro.und the cornEPr at Awehi Gulch, which
is one of those big gulches on the east side that comes down. And we
sample over the~e and that place has remained dirty for a long time. But,
anyway, looking at what's happenedtb the coral communities in 2002, and
this goes, these data go up through March 2003.' We had five, a little over
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5 percent mortality at our control sites in the living coral cover. Now the
bottom isn't all solid live coral. You folks that dive know this. You have
places of open bottom places of coral, but where the coral was alive, we
lost about 5.3 percent is the overall average at our control sites down
there at Makole. In Hulopoe Bay in the same period of time, it was
1.1 percent. It was less, which was good and basically the highest coral.
cover we have at our, any of our sampling stations is in Hulopoe Bay. It's
got some exceptional coral particularly on the western end of the Bay.
That's what happened with respect to dirty water and coral, the coral
survived. After March 2003, the mortality stopped. So we've come back
and we've looked and there hasn't been any more subsequent mortality.
The dirty water stayed with us and as everyone knows, it stayed with us
for almost the entire year. It was an interesting year in 2003. We had
very little south shore swell in 2003. For anybody that surfs you sort of
know about, follow the swells. What it takes usually when we have these·
kinds of inputs is it usually takes a reasonable surf event, high surf to kind
of kick it back up. And the ideal thing for south shore of Lanai, and this is
what we've seen over the years of sampling here, is you get the surf to
kick it up and you get a nice strong north wind which tends to blow
offshore on the south side of the island. And what that does is it tends to
push the sUrface water out and suck in the deeper cold water on a big
scale. And that kind of, if you, will cleanses, it cleanses the system. This
is what we'~e seen in the past. In 2002, we didn't have the surf. We
didn't have ~he north wind we couple with the surf so things stayed dirty
and it took right up to the end of the year it was still in big patches of, of
dirty water down here. Not a healthy situation for the corals but the corals
survived, and they did a better, they were better off.in Hulopoe than they
were outside of Hulopoe from the stuff we've stUdied. Going back in time
and I have "'{ith me if you are interested, I have some pictures taken flying
around this Island in December 1996, late Dec~mber 1996 and January
1997. We had another big rain fall event. In January 1997, 1997, on
January 6, itwas seven inches of rain and the construction manager here
on the island at the time Bob Donovan, I beli¢ve, took, it was either a
helicopter or an airplane, hired an aircraft and flew around the island and
took pictures. And basically pretty much the whole island was red,
particularly bad over on the east side so the rain fall was bad not only in
Hulopoe, it was terrible in· Hulopoe. It was backed up behind the sand
berm in Hulopoe Bay, you know the, on the beach, mauka of the beach
there. It was just like a big red swimming pool. Well, at least it was held
in there until, you know, it breaks through but it, that helps to settle some
of the stuff QUt. But anyway, it was a similar event and a similar sort of
thing happened then except in 1997, the amount of col-a I mortality that we
followed and you know subsequent to the event waS like on the order of
1.2, 1.1, 1.2 percent between our two areas. So they were very similar the
control areas to Hulopoe Bay but running just abbut one percent. How
long does it take for this stuff to come back? It doesn't take that long.
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These things, a lot of these corals grow quite fast, and, particularly for
those of you that know the corals, that cauliflower coral, it's that little
hemispherical coral you see on the bottom. That one is really, that one
can handle high surf. A lot of other corals can't handle high surf very well
but that one. can. But it cannot handle sediment very well and that's the
species that was impacted. Well, that's pocillopora meandrina is the
name of it or cauliflower coral. That thing reproduces every year and it's
quite a fast grower. And when you find a big head and a big head is about
a foot across, they're about 20-years old, okay. So to get to the size of a
tennis ball or so might take about two or three years, just to give you an
idea about growth rates and how fast these things grow, you know, Come
to, you know, take to replace themselves. So you have one of these
events. They've occurred since before we were ever around. Were they.
as bad? Probably yeah maybe not as bad. It depends on how much
rainfall. You know, I can't say, 'cause I'm not a, I don't have a crystal ball,
but these things happen. The corals weather, and they, and they survive.
Fish communities, no problem. The fish move away. The fish come back.
And for you fisherman and I know there's one here on the end, you know
that when the water is pilau like that they move away and then they come
back in and you findyoudish back in the holes wh~re they used to be. So
I mean in a nutshell that's kind of what we've seen in 2002, terrible, looked
bad. It was worse over in Honolua Bay, the protected bay over there on
west Maui. That January event killed over 30 percent of the coral in that
bay. You see thaes a more wave-protected sort of situation, probably
more input. I don't know how much silt went in. I know it was red as the
dickens, but it also had a terrible, worse impact there than it did, here on
Lanai in that January storm.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I have a question.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Questions? Riki.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Question, please, for Dr. Brock. Thank you for that
report.
From the beginning that you have studied your quarterly
inspection, if I can use that term, of our Hulopoe Bay, I'm assuming you
studied even before the golf course and those Units A and 8 were ever
constructed or start of construction. Has it changed the amount of
sediment entering the bay through any type of runoffs or drainage
problems that if a rainfall or pipeline breakages, what has your review
shown?
DR. BROCK: Okay. That's a good question and it's, you know, I'm not, I'm not
able to give you an absolute black and white answer but let me try to
answer you best I can. There was a pipe break. I don't remember the
date. I think it was a four-inch line and it was further along west closer to
the Kaluakoi area. This is a number of years ago. We looked at that right
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after it happened and that thing cleared right out, you know. I mean within
a couple days you couldn't see anything and there was no impact that we
could detect on the bottom. Have we seen a change since? Okay to start
with, we started in December '89, our studies. But we only did, I believe if
memory serves me right, five surveys prior to the January 1993 start of
golf course construction, and so we had five periods of a baseline
information including Hurricane Iniki, which by the way did one heck of a
number. It did in one day, in 24 hours, what I mean like I say to people in
Honolulu, what Honolulu was taken, you know, 100 years "to do, it" did in
24 hours, you know. It doesn't kill everything but boy it's just like on land
patching, some places are hit, other places aren't. The change that I have
seen, really the changes we see are related. The things we've seen, in
terms of water quality, in terms of the marine communities, all relate to the
big events that have occurred. The Hurricane Iniki, we could see that very
plainly; When we had that January 1997 rainfall event, we could see that
very plainly. And this most recent one in 2002, we could see big decline,
but you know to answer your question I can't tell you that there is less
sediment or there's more sediment. All I can tell you is, is that sediment
stayed in the bay, but it also stayed all along the, it's still on the east side
of the island. Go fly it. You know, it's pilau over there and it takes a long
time to clear up. It just hasn't evacted(?) out. The impact of that, the
longer it sits the harder it is on the marine communities; but on the other
hand, I will, I will also say that, there, there's some scientific evidence that
suggests that these communities that, that have settled in and grown in
certain areas where you do have these kinds of inputs, like Kahoolawe or
like here. This is a dry island. Itis, it's got, it lacks lot of vegetation, you
know, down makai your vegetati0n cover is very low. So when we do get
a big rainfall event you get run off that what happens is with a lot of these
marine communities is that apparently the corals appear to be, they tend
to select for the indivi.duals in the; community that can survive it. So over a
long, over generations, and I'm talking hundreds bf years, thousands of
years, you'll find theH the corals tend to be a littl~ more robust when it
comes to sedimentation. Some of our Hawaiian corals are actually quite
good compared to other places further south. You get into coral atolls
down in the Marshall Islands and stuff. Sedimentation just doesn't cut it
there, you know. I mean the corals just go toes-in::the-air real quick. Here
they seem to have evolved with the, I guess 'cause these high islands are
eroding, they've evolyed with this situation. So to answer your question,
2002 was a bad year all the way around the island so I can't pull it out
separately, but if I Iqok at just my coral cover data I'd tell you, gee you
know, our, our low percentage of mortality in Hulopoe suggests, you know,
if it was worse, if it was worse it suggests to me that what people have
done on land, meaning grassing, meaning covering the ground rather than
the way it was originally has pro~ably helped rather than hindered, okay,
because you've got better vegeta~ive cover. And ·1 think if you go back in
the years, the vegetative cover was probably less so, you know I mean,
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it's hard for me to compare it, but I, I know from the standpoint of coral
cover the impact was less here than it was further along the coast.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: How would you describe for this Committee the quality
of water in the bay?
DR. BROCK: Okay, good question. The State Department of Health has
something they call a water quality standards. These are numeric
standards and they're for a bunch of different parameters, they're
chemistry parameters. One of these things is turbidity and they're sort of
a blanket set of numbers and basically, you know, either you're within
standards or you're out of compliance with standards. And I've done,
actually I've done research sponsored by Department of Health and EPA.
In fact, we're doing some work for EPA right now at the university that I'm
doing that's looking at standards and looking at what standards should be
and what they, you know, what's realistic and what isn't. Basically, what
we have in a nutshell is a bunch of numbers and yeah, in some places in
the Hawaiian Islands you're, you're within, you're within the standards, you
know, so you, you're, you're okay, you're clean. What, there's a
connotation that seems to go with this in, in a lot of peoples minds that if
you're out of compliance to the standards, hey, there's something wrong,
you know; the water is pilau; it's no good. And that may be the case with
some of the bacterial standards where you can actually get sick, you
know, if the bacterial counts are high. But most of these Department of
Health parameters are chemicals. They're like nitrate, you know, plant
fertilizers and things like that. It's pretty hard to get sick, you know,
ingesting that whereas bacteria you can. But anyw~y, the DOA standards
that we look at down here are all the chemical parameters and Lanai, the
south shore on Lanai has only ever been in compliqnce one time in one of
our sampling events over all the sampling events we've done. And one
sampling event and it was in December, and without going back and
looking at the notes, I can't tell you for sure what year but I think it was
December '95. And the reason why she was in compliance all along the
south and the east side is you'd, that we had north winds blowing for
about a week and a half, two weeks, and the water was just clean, just
beautiful, and it was cold, 'cause it was pulling up that deeper cold water,
and we were in compliance. But every other time we've been out of
compliance for a number of parameters, but when we're out of compliance
stations in front of Hulopoe Bay the, we're further out of COmpliance when
we get down towards the east end of the island. It's worse, so.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So we're still Class A waters?
DR. BROCK: Oh yeah, we're Class A, yeah. This is based on Class A waters
when I say compliance or noncompliance yeah, yeah, yeah. Yeah. It's
very, very strict Class A waters.
I
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you .
. DR. BROCK: Sure.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Questions? Dain?
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Hi,.Or. Brock. Thank you for your presence. With
this Project C and the discussions earlier that we're gonna be displacing.
It looks like a natural flow coming down from mauka, and we're gonna be
making attempts to divert it even with retention basins coming down. By
having that overall diversion into one gulch where it'll impact one outlet
into the ocean versus the natural, what's your comments on that?
Because it seems that would have a higher impact on an area although
we're focused on Hulopoe-DR. BROCK: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: --it seems like we're taking away the focus from
where the output is gonna happen, and it's gonna be a negative impact or
adverse impact. ... (CHANGE TAPE) ...
DR. BROCK: ... turn the gas up on the stove, huh. Okay. You guys correct me
if I'm wrong. I think it's Huawai Gulch. Is that the name of it, the one you
guys are putting it in? Huawai? Yeah. Yeah, we have a station right over
there, right next to it, and we've had that station for years and that place is
in close to shore. It's boulders. It's a boulder zone, you know. It's a high
energy. If you're gonnaputfresh water into the ocean, that's the kind of
place you wanna put it. I mean, if you wanna avoid impact of coral, reefs,
and so you're better off putting. it on that kind of more exposed kind of
situation 'cause it'll mix a lot quicker and chances are it'll move out of
there much faster. We have not seen a lot of problem down there at
Huawai even when you still get a lotta, you get a lotta input over .there.
You know when you get rainfall, that, that place turns red, too, but it is a
real high energy place and when we had Hurricane Iniki, it was cleaned off
clean as a whistle. There wasn't a coral anywhere. That thing was just
barren rock, but she's come baok beautifully. You know, I mean the small
coral is starting to grow, but it is a high-energy place so it takes a lot, it
gets a lot of surf.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you for that.
DR. BROCK: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Over a period of time you've discussed that you've
been here monitoring since '89, and in your comments you discussed
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mortality rates. Are there times when you folks have noticed increase in
population? Or because over 14 years, if you, if you're telling me that
every year there's 1.3, 2.7, 3.9, you add it all up and you've got, you've got
a dying off resource.
DR. BROCK: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Can you clarify that, please? .
DR. BROCK: Okay. I'll clarify. Sorry about that. Basically what we have is if
you look at, talking about coral, okay, we'll talk about coral, and then we
can talk about fish-COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Yes.
DR. BROCK: --for a second. If you look at the coral, we had Hurricane Iniki in
'92, September 1992. Boom, she went way down and you know it really
impacted a lot of areas along the south and the east side of the island.
Also, I think the west side really got it too, but we don't have anything over
on the west side where we monitor. Anyway, so coral cover went down.
It's come back up. Then we've had just a handful of these high rainfalls,
these big storm events where there's been a lot of fresh water go in and
the mortality is just, you know, like as I said, in summary you sort of
1 percent, 1.1, 1.2 percent drops down within six months to a year you,
you don't even know it happened. So basically the corals are going along
just fine. Now the west part of Hulopoe Bay on the western side of the
bay, coral communities are fine, very little mortality there. It's real close to
that channel, too and it's shallow, but it's kind of wave-protected. It gets
some water movement, but it doesn't get the full force of, of the south
swell. It's kind of protected from the south. And coral communities in
there are great and they've remained that way, okay.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Before you get into the fish and in fact, you don't
have to get into the fish.
DR. BROCK: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: We'll just stick with the-DR. BROCK: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: --if, if the west end of Hulopoe has--the word I don't
know if you--has a dynamic mix of, of corals and you don't have wave
action and everything's gonna be now directed out towards Huawai, is
there gonna be an impact because now you're talking about a lot of the
dynamics of Hulopoe is on the west end and we're trying to divert
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Is it gonna impact the western end of

DR. BROCK: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: --'cause you have increased stuff going out there?
DR. BROCK: Yeah, that good question. I can only tell you from my personal
experience and you know there may be somebody in the audience that
could actually tell you better than me. But when I've had dirty water at
Huawai, you know, which happens reasonably frequently--that, that's a
major gulch--when I've seen dirty water there, it's usually almost
invariablly moving to the west and kinda offshore. Now it may turn around
and go the other way but I have never seen, I've never encountered that.
You know if it goes the other way it only goes the other way for just a very
short distance, and it's a reasonable way down there, you know, from
Hulopoe itself. Now somebody else, you know, might be able to answer,
you know, somebody that fishes all the time on the southside, they might
be able to add to that. But that's been my observation that no, it kinda, it
goes to the west and offshore.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Mr. Chair, just one more question.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Continue.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Unrelated to our discussion now, you talked about in
your comments earlier east end having, I guess, more staying power as
far as the, that the water being dirty.
DR. BROCK: Apparently, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Is that caused from natural occurance?
DR. BROCK: I think Maui blocks a lot of surf on that side. I mean you get some
surf there but I think the island, you know. The trades kind funnel down
I, I'm not an
through there but it doesn't seem to clean it out.
oceanographer. I'm kind of a biologist and a, and a, and a chemist but
you know, you sort of as a jack of all trades when you're out there. And
my observation is it just doesn't flush real well, you know .
.COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any other questions from Committee members for Mr. Brock?
Michael.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Any effects on algae or limu with the runoff?
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DR. BROCK: That, that's an excellent question. You know in a lot of places,
you, you get a real impact. I've seen a lot of impact particularly over West
Maui. But, you know, I think here on Lanai, I'll tell you what the difference
is. We still got reasonably intact fish communities here, so you've got a lot·
of grazing fish. Fish that feed on limu, especially the small, when it's
small. Parrot fishes and a lot of the sturgeon fishes and stuff, also the sea
urchins. So the populations here are good, I mean, they're reasonably
high, and I think that's why we don't see a lot of large limu, you know,
underwater sub-tidally. Whereas you go Maui, on West Maui, and that's a
whole different ball game over there because you don't have a lot of the
grazers and that's my, my guess. And so the, the thing is much more out
of balance the communities so the limu just takes off. There's nothing
there to crop it except a few green sea turtles, you know. There's not a
whole heck of a lot else. Those guys just, I mean, that place is, they reap
and tear.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you.
DR. BROCK: Yeah.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any other questions from Committee members? Dr. Brock, the
concern of ammonium nitrogen and I've read your early studies anci I'll just
read in parts from what you, you mentioned about ammonia nitrogen and
some other concerns that you may have and further studies that may need
to be taken. I don't know what, what, it's an executive summary that you
talk about ammonium nitrogen and further studies need to be don.e. As I
read later on .in your studies you've not addressed it much dispite [sic] of
the concern. Now you talk about sewage treatment plant and what it may
do; you talk about migrating fishes and what it might cause; you talk about
pre-land development and what it might cause; you talk about irrigation
because we use a lot of irrigation now on these urban developments that
are surrounding Hulopoe and what it might concern. As we see more
urban development, we will see more use of nitrogen or, or, or the gamut ..
Why have you not addressed in your studies what that impact could be
for, in the future, with the fish population, because we know that, and I
don't know how the current runs around Lanai. But I think that when you
see urban areas developed, you see less and less fish populations such
as we're experiencing at Makena. And the ability of all these drainage
basins but we know that in the end the water at Hulopoe, Hulopoe Bay will
be the, the toilet bowl. That's where all the water is gonna run and flush
into there as it passes through the urban development. What is the cause
of nitrate nitrogen, ammonium nitrogen and, and have you established?
Because when you say you're gonna do more studies, I, I see where
you've not done it. So. could you please address that.
.
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DR. BROCK: Sure. Ammonium nitrogen is a product of metabolism; it comes
from animals; it comes from you and me, okay, when we go to the little
boys' room. That is a major source of ammonium nitrogen. It also comes,
fish do the same thing. Porpoises do the same thing. It comes from
sew;:lge of course, because if it comes from you and me, that goes to the
sewage treatment plant so potentially it can from sewage. Yes, we had
period of time for a number of years where ammonium nitrogen was
unusually high in Hulopoe Bay. It has recently done this, it's come down
and you asked me why and I'll tell you what. Department, one of the
things Department of Health did was they, they funded me to study just
ammonium nitrogen, and we spent three years looking at it. And what we
discovered was the biggest single source of it, short of being in front of a
sewer outfall or leaking cesspools, you know short of that, the biggest
source of it in, in the marine environment is from the critters themselves,
and we've been able to separate it. We've done a bunch of work in weird
places like Haunama Bay where you got a lot of people. We can separate
people pee from fish pee, you know, and basically let me give you an
example. Haunama Bay is actually an interesting example. What we find
is, is that, you know, there's a lot of fish in there because you know it's
protected and all of that. And what we find is that about half of the
ammonium nitrogen that's in the water on a day when people are there is
due to people. So they have one day of the week they're closed okay and
I'm answering your question but I'm answering indirect way. So about half
comes from the c~itters from the animals, not only fish, you know. There's
all the other invertebrates and things like that. They all hav~ metabolism
and ammonium nitrogen is, is a; is a breakdown product of protein, you
know, so anything that consume$ any kind of protein will have that output.
Okay, how do we tell it apart f~om sewage, you know? .Are we gonna
have a sewage problem here? H:low do we tell that apart? 11 you have an
ammonium nitrogen signature i:n the water and you sus~ect sewage,
there's a bunch of other, other parameters that we routinely measure
should also have a very high sig~ature. So it's not just one ~hing just say,
hey, that's sewage. There's a, there's a whole sUite of these. things. One
of those things and I'll pick a real easy one to get a grasp on, one of those
things is salinity because sewage always is flushed down the toilet at least
on these islands using fresh Vl(ater. And there's places in the South
Pacific where they got salt wate~ systems or on boats but it's fresh water.
So if you're gonna have a sewage Signature, you, you might have a high
ammonia signal. You say, ah, ,I mjght have a sewage problem. You're
gonna, you sho.uld see a freshwater, a high freshwater signal ... in other
words, low salinity. You should also see high nitrate; you should see high
phosphate; so and you should aliso see high silica, which is one thing we
measure which is not required· to measure. And the reason why we
measure silica is that it's what we call a conservative tracer, and I'm not
trying to get fancy here, but basically silica is high in groundwater and high
in sewage and it's not used by many marine organisms. It's a little bit like
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salinity. So it's a indicator of freshwater and what we've found here in
Hulopoe is, yeah, we had high ammonia, but all the other signatures were
low. I mean they weren't outa , out of the normal range, telling us that we
had no input from sewage, okay. We don't, we're not seeing that
signature; we're not seeing an· input; we're seeing an input from, from.
surface runoff when you have high rainfall.· We're not seeing any kind of .
signature that could be attributed to golf course operation with water
moving down through the soil horizons taking the nutrients with it and
coming out in groundwater. We're not finding the groundwater on this
island, you know. This is very different than, I do a lot of work on Kona
and very, very different over there, tons of ground water. This place is
real, you know, groundwater poor, you know, coming out in the ocean. I'm
talking about leaking groundwater. So I don't think you're gonna see that
problem. We haven't seen it and I don't think we're gonna see it. We're
gonna have these occasional rainfall events that will overwhelm the
system.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Yeah, my, my, my concern is, is that when Riki asked you
about the question about Class A waters, okay, what that determining, I'm,
I'm, I'm looking at lose of local lifestyle, understanding that the south shore
doesn't, as you said, pump out as well as the north shore. And if you've
got accumulation, accumulation and, and, and no pumping, then reefs,
fishes dissipate. The food that they normally get is eliminated and then
you create I don't know what and how it circulates, water circulates. But in
the erld if you're concerned about it that the lifestyle of Lanai will be lost,
because places like this will be devastated by normally land development
that essentially goes down into the water. And as I said before, you know,
the fishes or whatever that have their hales there, and you say you talk
about the fishes and everything else, they cannot speak. But if I don't see
'um, if I don't see 'um, like it's happened in, in the Makena, south Maui
area, which is the south shore which doesn't pump as, as much, you don't
get big waves and everything else, then it dies.
That's what happened.
,
DR. BROCK: Yeah. Can, can 1-CHAIR NISHIKI: Sure.
DR. BROCK: --try to, you know, I, I don't wanna take a lot of your time. I know
you, you folks have a lot on your plate to worry about, and I'm, but let me
just make one observation. Like I said, I don't know, a lot of people think
Kona has got a lot of fish. I mean that's sort of a general conception that
you, if you dive in Kona there's a lot of places there with plenty fish and it,
it's a, it's a pretty nice breadbasket. And· that's an interesting place
because that place has got--we were just talking about nutrients--it;s got
nutrient levels in certain areas coming out in the ocean that are the
equivalent of sewage, completely natural. This is from ground water,
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completely natural, and you got fish populations like you cannot believe,
going bonkers. So you know, it's, I'm not saying that pollution isn't an, an
important factor and in a lot of places it certainly is. Look at that recent
article, something that scares me is that article on estrogen that was in the
Saturday paper. Did you see that where they seeded a lake in, in
Canada? Estrogen is part of a female cycle hormone. And what they did
. was they put estrogen in a pristine Canadian lake and watched the fish
and see what happens. And the fish community, all the fishes in that lake
turned female. They could not reproduce. And they used levels of.
estrogen-yeah, I know it sounds funny, but you know what, this is the
kind of stuff that could happen around sewer outfalls, around outfalls. I'm
not talking about defuse, I'm talking about point source. The, the thing
about it is, is they used concentrations in that study equivalent to what
they find in US waterways. Now that's mainland freshwater waterways,
you know, like streams and lakes and where sewage does go in the water,
because that's something that's not filtered out by sewage treatment
plants. Anyway, there's a lot of questions like that, you know, but in, in the
case of Hulopoe, we d(m't have any evidence to, to support, you know,
increasing sewage load. I don't think you're ever gonna see a sewage
problem down there, unless there's a break in a line somewhere and it
runs into the ocean. There shouldn't be. And you k\1Qw it's, it's,it takes
more than just one, one dribble 'Of stuff. I spent a lot of time looking at
Honolulu outfalls. You should see the fish communities around those,
particularly Mokapu off the marine base on Oahu. Very, very diverse fish
community and a lot fishermen use it and you got sewage c'Oming out right
there. It's loaded with coral, but that's not to say it's right. I'm not saying
that. I'm just saying tha.t the cause and effect often times is not a direct
relationship.
.
.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any more questions? Thank you.
DR. BROCK: Thank you very much. Mahalo.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Anyone else?
AUDIENCE: Applause.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any more people to call a recess? Any questions from
Committee Members? None? There are two areas ... Riki, go ahead.·
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Mr. Chairman, I'm gonna bring us back to Condition
No. 7 that the Council review the 26 conditions of the State Land Use
Commission decision and order. Mr. Masuda, and you, you're rather
strong in your comments that you're not willing to look at any of 'urn. And I
think you cited one example and the example from my review was No. 7 it
seemed like. And No.7 got into the, you didn't describe it this way but I'll
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term it as inconsistencies with the water use, and I think you used the
number 650 in the Ordinance No. 2408 versus what you have as a
condition there of a 150,000 gallons per day. There's 26 conditions there
you and some, I think No.3 had a subset of--3, 6--7 conditions within
No.3. Are you willing to consider or reconsider your position earlier you
made of not having us take a look at some of these and have them
considered in the conditions of this request that you have before us?
MR. MASUDA: Councilman Kane, the reason that I said that is because a lot of
those conditions are also listed as conditions in a private MOA that the
Company has with LSG. And a lot of those conditions also we have
already met. We have done and, and met these conditions. I believe at
one time the Company, and somebody can correct me ... (inaudible) ...
LSG ... (inaudible) ... in mediation on, on another item in the MOA. I
don't know what the status of that is or what, what it will do in terms of the,
uh, what would happen if we were to accept these same conditions to be
placed in, in approval for say the ... (inaudible) ... for site C, what legal
ramifications that may have. Three, for example, 3-A, we have already
dedicated public easement along the accessible cliff coastline from
Hulopoe Bay to Huawai. We've already done that. It's all been recorded .
. . . (inaudible) ... setback zone of 50 feet. If you look at our development
plans for the project district you will see that along the cliff edge you'll see
a 50, 75, 90 and 150 line that we had, and basically that's in accordance
with already the Land Use Commission. Well now something that's null
and void right now but that was what was in the condition also. But that is
also a condition in this private MOA that we have.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Mr. Masuda, let me ask you this then. If you could
provide this. Committee with a breakdown of what conditions you folks
have already satisfied; which conditions you have not satisfied but are
willing to, to consider; and then also a list of conditions that you folks are
opposed to and the reason why. Can you put something like that
together?
MR. MASUDA: Right now, I can tell you for sure that part of Condition 7 cam10t
be agreed to.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Okay and that, is it because of the number 150,000?
MR. MASUDA: That's, that's one paragraph there is something that we cannot,
and there's in the first paragraph it refers back to another Docket No.,
Docket No. A89-649 that has to deal with the Manele Golf Course docket.
And that's the one that Condition No.1 0 is ... (inaudible) ...
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COUNCILMEMBER KANE: The non-potable water resources shall be used
towards all non-consumptive uses during construction of the project? That
condition is that or is different one?
MR. MASUDA: No. This one here it says.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Of the Docket No. A89-649?
MR. MASUDA: That's right. That's right. That's right.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Yeah, okay.
MR. MASUDA: You're referring to a Docket No. that, you know, is already in
court.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Okay. So again, I'm just following up on your
previous comment when I asked you the question.
MR. MASUDA: As far as the 8,9, you know, we do, we are participating already
in the Lanai community benefit fund. We do do contributions to that.
Nonpotable water resources, that's what we're doing during construction~
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Okay.
MR. MASUDA: Design and constructing necessary drainage improvements we
always do that.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Mr. Masuda, before you go any further, I'm asking if
you can provide this Committee with something in writing responding with
respects to the 26 conditions. Is that something that you folks can
produce for this Committee?
MR. MASUDA: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Okay. And I, I think it's in the interest of time and us
can talk about other issues.
MR. MASUDA: Well, I hoping.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: That's my issue that's why so I just wanted to bring
that forward. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: So you understand clearly, Ralph, address all 26 conditions,
why and why you can't and explanations to this Committee and some,
those that you added in. Anyway, you know what staff will get back to
you.
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MR. MASUDA: Okay.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. Riki, go ahead.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: This is for the Company, please.
MR. MASUDA: Can I have, uh, matter for clarification. If we don't discuss these
conditions today, what are the chances of we getting some sort of action
on, on the Site C from, from the Committee and also on, what happens to
. tomorrow's Council meeting and the item on the agenda? Can we provide
an answer to this 26 items tomorrow?
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Yes.
MR. MASUDA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Mr. Chair, that's my intention, if they can provide
this, the Committee and it'll be, the consideration is for a discharge
tomorrow. For me the request is, if you can provide that something in
writing to myself as well as the Committee, that's gonna help me make a
determination as to the application in tomorrow's meeting.
MR. MASUDA: Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any other questions?
VICE CHAIR HOKAMA: I have a question.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Go ahead.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: When the project district was approved, there was also
a condition for the community to have Hulopoe, Manele Beach Park be
developed also. Is the development of the beach park in its current phase
meeting the conditions of the development of the project district, and how
can you verify that for this Committee's satisfaction?
MR. MASUDA: Councilman Hokama, I believe you're talking about the SMA and
project district approvals that were given for the Manele Bay Hotel at that
time and also the development of the Phase 1 of the Hulopoe Beach Park.
As a result of the, you know, a lot of agreement, there was a condition that
the Hulopoe Beach Park Council be formed and rules be regenerated and
the Company at that time also--this was before any of us were over
here--they provide the parking stalls, the picnic tables. And I don't know if
they:re still there, but these were all provided. There was a, also, a map, a
map that delineated that the areas that would be landscaped, and I would
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say that in, in true estimation that Increment 1 of that map, that Phase 1,
Increment 1 has not been completely done yet. I think there are still some
landscaping needs along the access way from Manele Small Boat Harbor
to Hulopoe Beach Park that would have to be done. Increment 2, of
course, is the trail that goes around Puupehe to the small boat harbor, but
that would need the approval and review of... (inaudible) ... Lanai
Archaeological Committee as well as the Hulopoe Beach Park Council.
They're in the, if it take, be something that the Company could do
overnight in order, you know, to implement the, the, the project as far as
the trail. .. (inaudible) ... additionallandscaping. But maybe you bring up a
good point that some conditions that were approved back in 1987,
especially on the beach park that we would have to complete.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: And eventually, there's enough of us still here from the
80's that, that beach park is gonna meet all the way to the State road or
almost to the entrance of Manele Small Boat Harbor. That's the extent of
what was shown to the community would be the developed beach park
including areas of Puupehe Peninsula. What disturbs me is again if I don't
bring it up people are gonna hope that people like me forget, so it won't be
done. Well I don't forget so I would say that we need to consider,
Chairman, and we need to maybe work. If we consider approving this that
the development of the beach park needs to have some sort of completion
of the current, of appropriate phase either before building permit is issued
or certificate of occupancy or a percentage of the project is done. But I'm
not bringing up something new, Chairman. I'm bringing up what already is
a condition of a earlier approval, and it's not my responsibility to keep
reminding the obligations of the approved request by the applicant. I want
it restated again that this community expects that park to go in its
appropriate development just as the project district is supposed to be
developed. And I think Mr. Bumbar brought it right up: confidence I have a
lack of.
MR. MASUDA: Mr. Chairman and Councilman Hokama, the, the issue about the
trail that goes around Puupehe toward Pepeshoot and, anq eventually to
the small boat harbor, the problem is that first of all, we, I. think the
Hulopoe Beach Council at one time asked for, for and we did receive the
permit to, to install a SUV or Jeep type of barricade around that trail right
close to where the turkey, the turkey pond is located. And they, if, if that
barrier works, then I think that it was with ... (inaudible) .. .for any trail and,
and look at what type of plants would grow in that type of soil or do we
have to go back in and actually renourish that soil. But when you do that,
of course, you, you, you have the problem of perhaps even getting runoff
going into the ocean, you know, more runoff going and more foot traffic
out in that area. But I think it deserves that area and your, your point is
well taken that it is something that was conditioned upon from the
approval of the Manele Bay Hotel and also the part of the Hulopoe Beach
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Park. So I think that we, we can work something out in terms of when and
how much improvements that we would be able to do in, in a period of
time that, that is reasonable for us to do it.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you.
MR. McOMBER: Mr. Chair, as long as LSG ... (inaudible) ...
CHAIR NISHIKI: Hold on. Ron, you know what, you, you really are, can you,
can you-MR. McOMBER: I should be sitting at that table because I'm part of this
agreement. LSG, I'm the president of LSG. I might just have some input
on, on what he's saying about LSG in particular. It's our agreement,
nobody else is in this room are LSG. And I think I should have the right to
be able to add my comments to this, because it is a concern of LSG that
we're gonna be shoved to the side and all of our agreements are gonna
be shoved to the side and part of the park condition-CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay, now, Ralph, is there any kind of agreement that you
have with Lanaians for Sensible Growth on a lot of the conditions-MR. MASUDA: There are-CHAIR NISHIKI: --set with the granting of the project district?
MR. MASUDA: There's, there is I believe in 1987 memorandum of agreement,
in the 1990 memorandum of agreement that we have with LSG, but there
may be also parties to other agreements that we may have so that the
OHA and whoever else that we have agreements with.
CHAIR NISHIKI:
Members?

Okay, thank you.

Any other questions from Committee

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I have for Water Department, please.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Go ahead. Any for Ralph?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: No, she's gone, Ms. Kraftskow [sic].
(?): .... (inaudible) ...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah... Maybe, maybe the Company can respond till
the Water Department's representative returns. Where are, where is the
Manele Project District within the water use allocation plan that, that's
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been approved for the island? You know what? We have tables
... (inaudible) ... how much for development, how much for golf course-MR. MASUDA: I guess what Ellen had referred to was a number that the Lanai
Water Advisory Committee was saying, that 1.03. What she failed to
include in that the, the additional secondary or what they call secondary.
In terms of secondary it would be nonpotable, the golf courSe usage, so
whatever that 1.03 you're looking more at 1.68 for, for, for Manele.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Is that within the existing parameters for that, for that
area?
MR. MASUDA: Yes it is. Yes it is.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Has it changed a total of project districts water
requirements? Has it shifted the bottom number at all?
MR. MASUDA: The bottom number of-VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I think what was Manele's use now for project district.
MR. LUM: I gave Ellen my spreadsheet so, but I think the potable, the
nonpotable in the district was in the neighborhood of close to
700,000 gallons per day, and the, the potable was in the order of 350,000.
As our current, I think, I believe that was 2001 numbers.
VICE.,CHAIR HOKAMA:
Okay.
I bring that up because in the Water
Department's handouttothis, the members of this Committee on Page 17,
and I don't know if you have a copy of that, it shows under existing
approvals project district we're looking at Manele multi-family as the
bottom of the, on the left column.
Maximum units: 183; status:
54 approved, 42 built, 112,800 gallons pending consumption. Is this
numbers on, on target or, or are you disagreeing with our Water
Department? Are you able to answer?
MR. LUM: I'm trying to understand the question yet or understand the numbers
I'm looking at.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. My intent is not to screw up our aquifer. Okay.
MR. LUM: Uh-huh.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I'm gonna protect it no matter what.
MR. LUM: Okay. I guess, you know, we're, we're in the process of, you know,
as we talked earlier about trying to get enough information assimilated into
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an existing use, you know, existing use conditions. And then we're trying
from that establish some reasonable criteria and see if we can cut back or
to meet, you know, current, current restrictions on water use. So, so we're
in the process of assimilating those numbers. So all I can recall from the
Manele district is probably the irrigation side with brackish water is, you
know, up near that 700,000 gallons a day. The irrigation with potable
water is mostly the hotel which is in the, .1 believe, 100;
. high-1 00,000 gallons per day and then the, the rest is potable for the hotel
and residences.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, okay.
share with us for brackish?

How many gallons did you just share,

MR. LUM: That's for the golf course as well other irrigation, I believe the number
was for 2001 was 690,000 gallons per day.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Per year?
MR. LUM: Per day.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Per day. Okay. Is all of that coming out of the high
level acquifer?
MR. LUM: Yeah, yeah. From No.1 and 9, I'm not sure if that number included
or excluded 80,000 gallons a day from the effluent, from the wastewater
treatment plant.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Scratch that.
MR. LUM: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Is everything else coming from the high level acquifer?
MR. LUM: Yes. Potable and nonpotable.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: What has your research or your analysis shown as far
as the condition of the lens or the aquifer since the golf course has been
yanking out this water or the impact?
MR. LUM: Yeah-VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Is it stabilized? Is the salinity rising? The basin in
Palawai is the temperature from the wells increasing to give us some kind
of geothermal concern? What is happening to our mountain?
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MR. LUM: Yeah, just for the 2002, I looked at the lowestwater level for the, you
know, the lowest operating water level versus the static level. So there's
no, you know, obvious trend seen so for that part on the level analysis I
was gonna try one of the idea, one of the tasks was to try look at fifteen
years, get the data from the State and try, try see what's happening on a
long term scale versus pumpage. So we haven't got to that stage yet.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Has, has the State Water Resource Commission
shared with you any comments for you to either pursue or, or something
you need to mitigate because through their collection of data and analysis
it has shown a concern that we need to address?
MR. LUM: Yeah. We haven't, I, I haven't gotten to meet with them yet. I've, I've
been on this for a couple months so we're still in the process of
assimilating besides the demand data the infrastructure data also,
infrastructure also what's going on. So we are gonna meet with them as
well as with Ellen.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Would your ability to collect information be any different
if, lets say, the County of Maui took over this water system?
MR. LUM: It would seem like it's been, I would say it's been a little more
challenging getting the information than normal. But we've gotten almost
everything we want so far but I would say, for example, the, you know,
we're still waiting on the 2002 data, the demand data.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: That was tactfully said. Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any other questions for the gentleman with the expertise in
water? Anyone else that any Council person. would like to ask questions
of? Seeing none, thank you, Ralph, unless you have anything, the last
word to say. Thank you. It is 6:41. The Chair is concerned in five areas.
I'll list them to you, Members of this Committee: Number 1, the legal
question that has been asked about the project district ordinance that our
Corporation· Counsel needs to address~
Number 2, legal questions
concerning flooding and wanting to find out from the Company more about
the suits only because ... (CHANGE TAPE) ... work on the Council when
we had to set up with the residents of Lahaina involved, this concern that
we're now faced with. Number 3, the update of the draft ordinance that
addresses the 12 acres that the developer, developer said would be
finalized in September. l'm not talking about the October 31 st that they
talk about with the master plan. Number 4, the stats for the year 2002
sustainable yield that the Company says it has and would hope that the
Company provide this to us. Finally, Number 5 would be the 26 conditions
that the Company said that they could provide to us by tomorrow. With
these 5 conditions, the Chair is recommending that we defer this item

PLU 07107103

Page 59

pending the addressing of these 5 areas of concern. Any discussion? Mr.
Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Yeah, Mr. Chair, I think on the January 9th
transmittal of the application for the Number 3, that the most current draft
of the water use plan including the watershed protection plan be
presented to the Council and the Commission. I believe from the Water
Department, Ms. Ellen Kraftsow said that she would be able to have a
report completed in August of 2003, is that one of the five that you listed?
CHAIR NISHIKI: No, that water update was the sustainable yield pumping
records that the Company, I think, is about completed or has completed.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Yeah, I'm talking about Number 3 and when
Ms. Kraftskow [sic] was, was up with us she stated that it was a moving
target. She didn't use those terms, but she said that it would take a
couple of months to have a most current draft of the water use plan
including the watershed protection plan that will be presented to the
Council and to the Commission. And she said that the last one was done
in 1997, and that they will be able to provide us one and she used the
term a couple of months and then later said August of 2003. So that is
also something, one of the, I guess, couple of reports that we've been,
that one as well as I think one that you mentioned, the water usage one,
which I believe Mr. Perreira represented that they could have that ready in
two weeks.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:
re presented?

If I'm not mistaken, Mr. Perreira, that what's you

MR. PERREIRA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you. Mr. Chair, so I'm just trying to figure out
what reports.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Right. Okay. Anyway, those reports can also be requested.
Riki, go ahead.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chairman, one question for Mr. Masuda, please.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Go ahead.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Is this request as applied by Mr. Bagoyo still for
47 units? Is this Committee review and Council's consideration tomorrow
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for 47 units in Unit C or are you looking at, some, a revision? And I need
to ask that because it may make a difference for some of the members.
MR. MASUDA: The Company is looking at various options, but it, it will not be an
increase. If there is a change .it will be a decrease in the number of units
but not an increase in the number of units. I cannot exactly point out what
the number will be, but however in the design and looking at all the
improvements that are gonna be required onsite and how we're gonna try
to handle the drainage that and everything else that goes with it, the
landscaping, the spacing well, you may see a number that's less than .
what's in the application. But I cannot tell you the exact number right now.
But it will not be anything over 47 units.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. Bumbar shared with us at the site inspection
that in consultation with Mr. Nicholas(?) and his group to maintain
signature of the course, you folks took in consideration his setback
requirements. You folks added a-(?): Additional--

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --buffer or, or, or a safety factor. Taking that into
consideration, has that already given you a physical limitation on the
47 units whereby that doesn't make sense anymore ... (inaudible) ...
Forty-two will make sense, 38 will make sense. I just want everybody to
be clear what we, what we are gonna be considering.
MR. BUMBAR: The original concept already had in place the additional setback,
and the plans that we've been developing it's more of not just, not land
constraints or setback constraints. I think our primary issue that We've
been dealing with when we created some revised plans for that site was
obviously was drainage. And we have a couple of concepts out there that
have less than 47 units and the reason primarily for the 47 unit being
reduced is because of the drainage solutions and ideas that we've been
working out with, with R.M. Towill to make sure that we .don't duplicate or
have what happened before. So there is some plans out there and like
Ralph said, we would not be going over 47. We would actually be going
less than 47.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: This request is maintaining the architectural standards
that has been set for A&B? There's no changes in your architectural
standards, your design standards, your, your signages and everything
else?
MR. BUMBAR: The standard stuff that you're talking about, signage and all that
is a consistent theme that for continuity sake would remain intact. I will
say that we have, since the original submittal was back in 2000, and as
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we've looked at drainage and other considerations of how to help the
project, it, it will not be, at this point in time, will not be the Terrace
buildings that you see at Site A and B.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:
Chairman.

Okay, thank you, Mr. Bumbar.

Okay.

Thank you,

CHAIR NISHIKI: Any other questions? If there are no other-MR. LUNA: Mr. Chair, just clarification. If your recommendation is for deferral,
does that mean it, it goes to the Council tomorrow for-(?): This Committee, I'm sorry.
MR. LUNA: So, I mean, it will be brought up in Council tomorrow, is that, is that
my-CHAIR NISHIKI: . The subject matter is on for Council tomorrow, but I'm
recommending deferral based upon these concerns raised today.
MR. LUNA: And it ...
CHAIR NISHIKI: However, it is, it is on the Council agenda for tomorrow.
MR. LUNA: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay.
MR. LUNA: Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: So there's no other objections .. Meeting is adjourned. Item
deferred. Thank you.

ACTION:
ADJOURNED:

DEFER pending further discussion.
6:51 p.m.
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